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ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 8
(DIRECTED GROWTH PLAN) — (MAKAWAO-PUKALANI-KULA
REGION)) (CC 07-54)

CHAIR BALSA: ... gravel)... Good morning. Will the General Plan Committee please
come to order. Today is June 12 th , and it's approximately 7 minutes after
9 o'clock. I am the Chair of this Committee. My name is Councilmember Gladys
Baisa. And I would like ask everyone as we get started if you have a cell phone
or something that might ring, would you please put it on the silent mode, and
that'll have to go for me too. It's been ringing off the wall so put it on vibrate.
Thank you, everyone. Members, because of your hard work and diligence we
have been making significant progress in our review of Chapter 8 of the draft
Maui Island Plan. We have completed our review of the Wailuku-Kahului region
and the Kihei-Makena region. At our meeting of June 4 th we heard testimony
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regarding the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region, but we delayed our work on that
region until today so that we could give it our full and exclusive attention.
Because the Budget and Finance Committee will be meeting this afternoon at
1:30, we only are able to work until lunchtime, so this meeting will, we're trying
to end at 12 o'clock today. Depending on the amount of testimony, we may not
be able to complete our review of the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region today, and
I can tell you that is very likely. We have a lot of testifiers and I'm very glad
you're here. However, we do have the ability to recess this meeting to Thursday,
June 14. 2012 at 1:30. The General Plan Committee's regular meeting date and
time is at that time. So that's probably...probably our morning will be spent on
testimony, and we'll probably pick up the deliberations on the 14 th at 1:30, if
we've completed all the testimony. Members that are here today, I'd like to thank
you very much for coming. I have Don Couch, the Committee Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. And also we'll just go this way. I have Member Bob
Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Good morning. We have Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We have File Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. And we also have Member Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: And excused this morning we have Member Hokama, Member
Victorino, and Member White. With us also from Administration we have Will
Spence, our Planning Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: And he's looking mighty spiffy today. I haven't seen a lei like that
since I was in high school, and that was many, many years ago. We...those used
to he common all the time, it's a gardenia lei which you'll see very few of for
those of you that have never seen one. John Summers, our Administrative
Planning Officer from the Planning Department.
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MR. SUMMERS: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, John. We have Simone Bosco, our Senior Planner.
MS. BOSCO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have Mark King, GIS Analyst from the Planning Department. I'm
sorry, he'll be joining us later. We have Dan McNulty-Huffman, our GIS
Analyst.
MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We also have Peter Graves, who will be joining us
later. And we also have Constance Tucker, GIS Technician from Planning.
MS. TUCKER: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you so much. We also have Michael Hopper, our Deputy
Corporation Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Michael. And we have my Committee Staff, Attorney
Kirstin Hamman, Legislative Analyst Josiah Nishita, and Committee Secretary
Clarita Balala. Folks, we are ready to start with our public testimony today.
Testimony will be limited to the item on our agenda today. You may sign up in
the desk located out there if you haven't already. Testimony will be limited to
three minutes per person with one minute to conclude if requested. When you
testify, would you please state your name, and if you're representing a group
would you also let us know that. So, folks, we are going to start our testimony
this morning. And our first testifier is Simon Russell, and Mr. Russell will be
followed by Myles Nakashima. Good morning.
...BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY..

MR. RUSSELL: Good morning, Madam Chair, Council, concerned citizens. My name
is Simon Russell and I am here to speak for the land 'cause it can't speak for
itself. I'm not opposed to rural growth, just where the rural growth goes, and
since we have GIS Analysts here they might be able to tell you a little bit about
the type of soil that's in Kula. It's some of the best in the world and I'd like to
see it preserved. The life of the land is perpetuated in righteousness, ua mau ke ea
o ka aina i ka pono. This is included in the preamble to the Hawaii State
Constitution, it's been our motto for 160 years. These are some of the words that
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you as Hawaii elected officials have sworn an oath to uphold and defend. Please
take a moment and ask yourself if rezoning Ag land is pono given the fact that we
import 92 percent of all of the food we consume. The agricultural soils known as
Andisols in Kula and Pukalani have some of the most available plant nutrients in
the world. Andisol areas receiving less than 60 inches of annual rainfall are some
of the most fertile and productive soils of Hawaii. This is from a UH CTAHR
study. The soil has a powdery consistency, it's very fertile, mineral rich, easy to
cultivate, high in organic matter, and if you've ever gardened in the area you'd
know what I'm talking about. The Upcountry Kula area, including the area
you're considering rezoning is among the most fertile areas on Maui and the
world because rain has not washed the minerals away. If Hawaii begins to rezone
the Agricultural lands and use the water resource to supply houses instead of
crops, our economic future is certain dependency on the companies that import to
Hawaii just like the situation we're in right now. We depend on companies to
bring outside food, goods, and energy. We need to grow our local economy, and
a reinvigoration of our excellent agricultural resources like Kula will go a long
way towards this goal. Water is a precious resource. According to the State
Constitution which was amended in 1978 in a Constitutional Convention, Article
XI says... Section 1, for the benefit of present and future generations, the State
and its political subdivisions shall conserve and protect Hawaii's natural beauty
and natural resources, including land, water, air, minerals, and energy sources,
and shall promote the development and utilization of these resources in a manner
consistent with their conservation and in the furtherance of the self sufficiency of
the State. All public natural resources are held in trust by the State for the benefit
of the people. End quote. May I request a minute to finish up?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please.
MR. RUSSELL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead.

MR. RUSSELL: By increasing the infrastructure of our island without knowing the
limits of our resources, you're putting the future at risk. We need to be asking
ourselves what is the most development our island can sustain and still be able to
have the option to be self-sufficient? Do we want to be self sufficient like the
Constitution mandates? These questions need to be answered right away before
we go blindly developing our ag lands. According to the United States
Department of Agriculture website, 80 percent of the water used in the US is used
for agricultural purposes. This leaves another question begging to be answered.
If we were to grow our own food in Hawaii, which we don't, how much water
would we need? Is there enough available now? It seems so here in Maui, but we
need to know the limits of our water supply and have a plan for the future of
development for Maui that takes our finite resources into account. Water's the
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limiting factor for development on Maui. I'm a builder and a farmer. I have a
child on the way and need to have a job as bad as anyone I know, but I'm
unwilling to sacrifice our food supply for short-term profit. Thank you for your
time.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Russell. Mr. Russell, if you can hang. After you testify if you
could please stay at the podium for just a little while -MR. RUSSELL: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: --so that in case the Members have any questions for you, they have an
opportunity to ask. Members, any questions for our testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Russell, for your
testimony.
MR. RUSSELL: Sure.
CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Pontanilla, if I might interrupt you -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: --for just a second. Chair would like to note the presence of
Mr. Hokama. Thank you. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for that testimony, a lot of good
information in regards to your thoughts regarding Upcountry, especially Kula. I
was wondering if you can leave your testimony for -MR. RUSSELL: I certainly will.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --we can make copies of it for each of the
Members.
MR. RUSSELL: I left 16 copies with the Secretary.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, you did. Okay, fine. Thank you.
MR. RUSSELL: You're welcome.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Russell.
MR. RUSSELL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Our next testifier is Myles Nakashima, and Mr. Nakashima will be followed
by Bill Greenleaf. Good morning.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Good morning, Chair Balsa and Council members. My name is
Myles Nakashima, a lifetime resident of Pukalani and co-owner of the Pukalani
Superette located at 15 Makawao Avenue. And it sits directly across the proposed
Pukalani Triangle development. Back in the '70s, I remember my mother was
saying hey, it's waste time try sell pineapple over here because really everybody
had their pineapple connection. Nobody bought pineapple like mango and those
other fruits. And I also remember that the seasoned Maui Pine guys always talked
about how good the soil is for pineapple at least, you know. And from previous
testimony you learn that the soil is excellent Upcountry. I like to see the
conservation of agricultural land, especially because of our fragile food chain.
And if you farm it, you'd utilize 90 percent of the land and still use less water if
you had a residential commercial development using 50 percent of land. We'd
also like to see Makawao Avenue perhaps be the hard line that distinguishes
Pukalani from the vast pastoral expanses that locals and tourists alike view as
being Upcountry. Traffic would also increase on our already congested roads. I
think there'd be a lot of congestion on every corner of that triangle which is.
which has a stoplight, especially with the Planning Department's suggestion that a
heavy commercial component be in that area. I just, I'm here today to oppose this
amendment, because I think it would negatively impact the area. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Mr. Nakashima. Members, questions for our testifier? So,
Mr. Nakashima, do we have your testimony written?
MR. NAKASHIMA: No.
CHAIR BAISA: If...could you please? We would really appreciate having that so we
can refer to it.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Sure. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Our next testifier is Bill Greenleaf, and he'll be
followed by Kathleen Figueira. Good morning.
MR. GREENLEAF: Madam Chair, good morning. Council members, good morning.
I'm here representing Greenleaf Farm and Maui Farmers Union. I wanted to start
the week just by saying I've been here a bunch of times and acknowledged the
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Chair and the Committee members for their patience. I've learned a lot and I just
wanted to start you guys off with a compliment this week. It's really been
impressive, all that you have to listen to. Maui Farmers Union surveyed young
people to find out ones that were interested in farming, and there are a lot of
young people interested in farming. And what are their reasons? We asked for a
top ten list, and the, it was the sense of community, it was being outdoors with the
work and with the aina, and it was growing healthy food, being part of a healthy
Maui. Making money and having expensive things was not part of what they saw
as their future, and that really felt good. So I'm here to testify on the behalf of the
land, as Simon said, and 'cause it can't speak for itself. And once that land's
paved over, there's less and less places for these young farmers to grow food. So
we have two problems, farmers are, average age is over 60, and they are growing
mostly conventional. The world has changed since the 1950s and farmers have
gradually moved to ways to increase production and do things conventionally.
And young people see that that is a dead end for the land, it's a dead end for
sustainability, and it's also unhealthy. They want to do things a different way. So
we need to train young farmers, that's problem number one. And number two, we
have to give them a view of the future where they have hope that when they, if
they do step into this training there's going to be a pathway for them to move
forward and grow more food. So I speak about that today, and as I've looked at
this Maui Planner, what he's brought forward, it seems like everything has been
about carving up more land for development. We already need so many water
meters Upcountry and we don't know how many houses that will be. We already
have many developments on plans down in Kihei and other parts of Maui. And
now I have to stand opposed to Haliimaile. I stand opposed to taking Ag lands
now and designating them as Rural. And I stand opposed to the Pukalani Trianglewhich could be one of the most magnificent examples of how to grow food in the
Hawaiian islands and bring future jobs to Hawaii that would not be temporary.
Construction is temporary. When they finish it, you've got to approve another
one or else those people have no jobs. You dig the land and start growing the
food, it's permanent. It's how Hawaii survived for a thousand or more years. So
aloha and mahalo.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Greenleaf. Any questions for our testifier?
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Greenleaf, for your
testimony. I like the part about training young farmers. You know we've heard
from farmers Upcountry in Kula especially, where, you know, it's getting tougher
and tougher to have farmers till the land. My question to you is that have the
Maui Farmers Union ever advocated with Department of Education to bring back
farming ways in education starting from probably intermediate school to high
school?
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MR. GREENLEAF: Thank you. Thank you, Councilmember Pontanilla. Maui Farmers
Union is, we're in our third year of...and we are, we do have, in fact I've been
working on a proposal to take over to Office of Economic Development, and one
of the most important inclusions is new farmers institute, summer camps for kids
to learn farming. And so that is at our highest priority to develop a pipeline. And
certainly with the schools we want to be part of that process, and also with trade
schools. There'd be a great opportunity to have trade schools for young adults
that right now aren't employed and are looking for direction.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I remember high school they had
Future Farmers of America which was a very viable training for future farmers, so
I thought I'd ask you that question in regards to working with the Department of
Education.
MR. GREENLEAF: Maui high schools have great infrastructure, as you probably
remember, for developing ag programs and training young farmers.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BALSA: Any other questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, yeah, thank you very much,
Mr. Greenleaf. And I'm glad that Mr. Pontanilla brought up FFA, Future Farmers
of America. It was like the in thing to be and do at Lahainaluna High School, and
it sort of fell to the wayside. So I would urge or if you could help assist me, I'm
going to make increase to, you know, my West Maui reps and I guess that would
go for all State reps, but in particular for me Angus McKelvey and Roz Baker. So
I think, you know, we need to revive it, it's the time. And so I just want to thank
you for that, and we'll probably looking for your assistance, so.
MR. GREENLEAF: Thank you. I'll forward you anything I'm writing and sending out.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Great. Thank you.
MR. GREENLEAF: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
MR. GREENLEAF: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for our testifier? If not, thank you very much for
coming.
MR. GREENLEAF: Thank you. Thank you, all.
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CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier will be Kathleen Figueira, and she'll be followed
by Aric Nakashima. Chair would like to note the presence of Member White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MS. FIGUEIRA: Good morning, everyone. I'm Kathleen Figueira. I live in Makawao. I
live on 1319 Makawao Avenue on Parcel 22. And I'm here to talk about how our
parcel was in the Makawao Country Town area. Sometime in 2010, it got taken
out and put in the Kee Road Rural. We have the zoning for it, we've had it for
years, and we want it put back. It seemed like, I don't know, you know. my dad
got that zoning and he planned for his family, his kids, our kids, and our
grandkids, and it seems very unfair and un-pono to have it taken away. It is the
future of our family and that's why I'm here.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Figueira. Any questions? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. So you would rather have it Urban
rather than Rural? Is that what you're advocating?
MS. FIGUEIRA: Well that's what it was. And I was here in March of 2010 for that
meeting, and at that time we gave all the Members the zoning that we have, that
we still have that is ours, and yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And what is your zoning?
MS. FIGUEIRA: It' s...1 do know it, it's R-3.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: R-3.
MS. FIGUEIRA: And I emailed everyone in the Planning Commission a link to the site
for the maps from when it got changed. It's not that we want to develop it, but we
want to have the ability to build houses for our kids. I have a house, my brother
has a house, I want my daughter and my son to be able to live there if they
choose.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. Thank you, Ms. Figueira,
for being here. And that's exactly, you know, right. When you have a zoning that
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you fight for many, many years ago and all of a sudden being taken away from
you, you know, we need to take a look at, you know, those things. And for me,
personally for me, one of the areas that I see, you know, people that may, you
know, get into a bind is Upcountry, Makawao, Kula because of the old-time
families that are there and, you know, not being aware of what's happening today
in regards to this Maui Island Plan. So I thank you for your testimony in regards
to, you know, your family and trying to create housing for your son and your
daughter. So thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for our testifier? If not, thank you very much for
coming. Thank you for your testimony.
MS. FIGUEIRA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Aric Nakashima, and Mr. Nakashima will be
followed by Sunny Jordan.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Good morning, Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. NAKASHIMA: --Council members. Let's see. I'm here today, I'd like to make a
correction on the form that I signed.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. NAKASHIMA: I checked off maybe organization or something, but actually I'm
here more as an individual.
CHAIR BAISA: All right, we'll note that. Thank you.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Let's see. I'm here today to represent a silent majority that live in
Pukalani and maybe were raised in Pukalani. Not many people from Pukalani
spoke or testified in the last meeting, anyway from what I could see on Akaku.
Basically I oppose any development that uses senior housing as an excuse to
develop. I refer to...I'm sorry, my glasses. I refer to the testimony of say
Thomas Cook and he's here in the audience today, a former GPAC member that I
saw on the last meeting, his comment of the pie in the sky. I'm talking about
Pukalani Triangle located in the General Plan Update Page 8-36, Table 8-15, and
Exhibit C, No. D062. A few years ago a development called Kulamalu used the
same tactic and it didn't happen. The developer always dangles the senior
housing at a meeting or a hearing. To this date, there is still no senior housing at
Kulamalu for whatever the reason, yet the commercial component is still there.
So for whatever the reason that they use, they can't find an operator for the senior
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housing, there were chemicals in the ground, there's an archeological site, who
knows, okay, for whatever the reason they use, they can't build the senior
housing, and the commercial component still remains, no matter what we do. But
what about the Triangle's 225 units? Well like Kulamalu, maybe no need build,
the County cannot do nothing about it, you know, once the commercial
component is there. It said that the multi, the need for multiuse and single-family
homes is supposed to be a high priority, but again, if a senior housing such as for
the development of the Triangle, if that doesn't go through then where is the
purpose of building the touted, you know, housing that everybody needs? Okay.
And I guess I'm getting pretty close. Can I just end my...
CHAIR BALSA: Yes, please go right ahead. You have another minute.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Okay. Years back, the previous owner, Maui Land and Pine,
wanted to develop the Triangle, and an opposing voice, I believe a member of the
Kula Community Association spoke out and said you should let the Kulamalu
development build out first to see what the real impacts on the community will be
before you develop the Triangle. I believe he was right then and I believe he is
right now. That's all.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier?
Seeing...Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Mr. Nakashima, for
being here. Now you said you were speaking for the silent majority. How
many...I mean have you had a lot of conversations with the folks around there?
Because we've been getting, you know, kind of mixed -MR. NAKASHIMA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --comments in that area.
MR. NAKASHIMA: I've spoken to basically customers and friends that drop by the
store, you know, and then we're all kind of like the same opinion. I have some
friends that said, you know, they maybe might welcome it 'cause they're getting
older. Now here you go, they're counting on the senior development again that
maybe if Kulamalu had done it, maybe this would actually stand up because
they're also doing senior development. Now if they do this on Molokai or Lanai,
they'd probably be welcoming, too. They probably they need the help there, too.
As we know, the baby boomers are getting older, most of us. I'm sorry. But,
yeah, so I guess that's it.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Any other -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Nakashima, for
being here. I know you folks are busy business owners. So in the...I took notes,
Mr. Hart was here, the planner for that, the Pukalani Triangle. And I know one of
his highlighting I guess comments were that their project will actually
compliment businesses such as yours. So are you, do you agree? I guess with the
more congested population, people are going to come across the street and shop at
your store and thereby, you know, creating more business for you. But I guess
you don't really see it that way?
MR. NAKASHIMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. Just...all right, well good. Straight to
the point. Thank you very much.
MR. NAKASHIMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So okay, again, thank you for coming to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Cochran. As a daily participant, that store
is pretty busy. Thank you, Mr. Nakashima. Ms. Jordan will be our next testifier,
and she'll be followed by Thomas Cook.
MS. JORDAN: Good morning. My name is Sunny Jordan. I'm the secretary of the
Makawao Community Association, but today I'm testifying as a Makawao
resident concerned about the changes that are being considered for Upcountry.
Those of us who chose to live on the slopes of Haleakala have done so because
we prefer the sweeping vistas over the congestion of innumerable condominiums
and homes in the shoreline areas. We prefer watching horses galloping across
fields and jacaranda trees blooming to horns honking and traffic. There are few
places on Earth as beautiful as Upcountry. It is so precious and we need to be
very careful to handle it in the correct way to preserve the special beauty. It's
very enticing to listen to developers who will spend more money than we could
ever imagine promoting their own interest. What's a little subdivision here and
another one there? Each one may not seem like much, but all of a sudden the land
is dotted with hundreds of houses and cottage, and Upcountry looks like the
slopes of Oahu, slowly growing until open spaces are gone, and once it's gone.
it's gone forever. I oppose the plan to change Ag land to Rural designation. The
idea of taking existing Ag lots that have a minimum size of two acres with one
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residence and one cottage and changing them to Rural designation where every
two-acre lot turns into four half-acre lots with four houses and four cottages. That
is a very scary picture. As our County officials, you are making decisions that
will affect the uniqueness of our land. You can preserve the character or destroy
it. You cannot just look at the lines and boundaries on a map; you need to drive
the roads and visualize the changes. Take the personal responsibility of making
decisions that will keep Upcountry country. Additionally, I would like to protest
the building of thousands of homes, of houses and commercial facilities on the
400 acres of Maui Land and Pine and A&B land. My husband, Bob Flint and I
live on Kaluanui Road which is just off Baldwin Avenue at Haliimaile. We
bought our home in 1997 and as the traffic in Paia increased so did the traffic on
our road, because drivers trying to avoid going into Paia would drive up
Haleakala Highway, cross over on Haliimaile to Kaluanui Road as a bypass to
Haiku. Since our home is right on the road, we have a stream of squealing brakes
from cars racing around our hairpin turn, sometimes slamming into the bridge.
It's also difficult and dangerous for us to exit our driveway. With thousands of
additional homes in the Haliimaile area, this problem will only grow into a
continual stream of racing cars creating an increasingly unsafe situation. This
additional traffic will affect other homeowners on Kaluanui, and the entrance of
the Hui Noeau's children classes is also off Kaluanui Road. My husband and I
urge you to reconsider any development in Haliimaile until the next Maui Plan
review in ten years. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much, Sunny. And our next testifier will be Thomas Cook,
and Mr. Cook will be followed by Patte Goff-Williams of Ohana Orchards. Good
morning.
MR. COOK: Good morning, Madam Chair, Council members. My name's Thomas
Cook. I'm here twofold today, principally to speak on behalf of our family, the
Figueiras in Makawao. The...I have a little note here. There's five
grandchildren, six...five children, six grandchildren, and seven
great-grandchildren from Lawrence and Violet Figueira. Grandpa Silva bought
that property in the '30s, they used to go up and farm it. He owned the General
Store in Puunene and they would go up and farm vegetables. He moved
up...Lawrence, my children's grandfather bought...moved up there in the '40s
and built a house, bought the interest out from his brothers. There's two parcels
equaling, totaling almost six acres. It's currently zoned R-3. It's adjacent to the
County baseyard across from the makai side from the Makawao cemetery. And
as Kathleen testified earlier and as my son will testify later, it's had this zoning
designations for some period of time. So I strongly urge you to put it back. The
GPAC, to my knowledge, had it in the Makawao Town designation, the Planning
Commission did, and as Brendan Balthazar so eloquently stated last week, it's, it
keeps getting this, pulled back in. So, okay, so that's on a very personal family
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note, I'm asking you to please correct that. As a previous GPAC member I'm
stating my concern that this is, this...I call this collateral damage from the
General Plan. We need this General Plan. We need a General Plan. The intent
was to have a tool that's maps that we can, the whole community can refer to, to
get away from this litigious tit for tat. Everybody, you know, we need to know
where we're going and all agree to it. Well we don't all agree yet and it's a
challenge, so I encourage you to be cautious in making this plan law. It's not
going to stop just with our family in Makawao, I mean you have all of the
Perreiras and all the other families in Kokomo, and I agree with the preservation
of agricultural land and also the, having had a small parcel of land and trying to
farm in Kaupakalua, the reality of people not farming those two acres and the
practicality of changing some of these designations to Rural. That was the
Planning Department's, you know, and the GPAC and the Planning Commission.
It does add density but it also sort of corrects that gentleman estate, you know,
one family taking up two acres and it being really sprawl. So and I think we're
talking about the long-term growth, we're talking about the next 15-20 years,
right? So as a closing note, I just wanted to let you know as a general contractor,
not a developer, it is not easy to get permission for anything. It's like this plan is
not the tool that's all of a sudden is going to prevent people from building things.
Right now to get permission to build on any piece of property, you know, it is a
long, arduous task, and local families I'm really concerned about, don't have
design professionals to represent them and are at a disadvantage to be able to
develop their properties for their families. And the County could, would be doing
a big service to the local population if you would somehow craft your rules so that
you acknowledge that you have "developers" and then you just have people who
are trying to build for their families. These, if somebody's going to build four
houses on their two-acre lot because it's changed from Ag to Rural, that's not a
developer, that's chances are it's some family. So there is a difference, and it
does add density. But please, don't lump anybody that wants to build houses into
a developer mentality. There's, it's two different arenas, and I don't want the
small guy to get hurt. Thank you very much for your patience and your efforts.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Cook. Members, questions for our testifier?
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Cook, for being
here. When you talked about the Rural Growth Boundaries, you know, we've
come up with new classifications of Rural, including two acre, five acre, and ten
acre minimum lot size. On some of these if we decide to do it, if we decide to
take the Planning Director's recommendations, one of the things that I would
certainly propose, and I just wanted to get your opinion on it, is to have at
minimum at least R-2 if they're existing 2-acre lots. That way we'll prevent
automatic rezoning down, you know, down below two-acre lots. Would that help
alleviate some of your concerns and I'm assuming a lot of the other concerns?
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MR. COOK: I'm not as afraid of the development because...to answer your question,
no, that doesn't really take...it's so hard to get permission to do anything. If you
down zone that right away, I don't think that you would have this explosion of
growth. So I'm not worried about you accommodating people and them having
the opportunity in Kokomo and those areas to go from two acres down. I mean
just generally I'm not an advocate of a bunch of growth, but supply and demand.
If you limit supply to such an extent and it is like if some people are going to have
it and it's going to be worth a fortune and then you can't make any more, the
other people aren't going to be able to get it. So that was part of my trying
advocacy during the GPAC. I'm not an avid developer but please be pragmatic in
that your supply and demand. If you limit the supply of land so acutely, you are
guaranteeing that the prices stay in my opinion artificially high simply because
there isn't any of it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Cook. Thank you. Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Other questions for Mr. Cook? I think, Mr. Cook, that's it. Thank you
very much. Our next testifier is Patte Goff-Williams, and she'll followed by
Edith Don. Good morning.
MS. GOFF-WILLIAMS: Good morning, Chairwoman and Council. This is my first
testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Welcome and relax.
MS. GOFF-WILLIAMS: We bought our property in Kula 200 in 1975, and since then
we have become farmers. Today I have over 100 organic, mature, producing fruit
trees. I sell my fruit locally for a quarter of what mainland fruit costs, making it
possible for families in my community to afford fresh, organic produce. I sell
vegetables from the garden. I keep beehives for pollination and honey. I give
farm tours to anyone interested from homeowners wanting to grow a single tree to
those considering starting an orchard. And most importantly, I donate much of
my fruits and vegetables to the Maui Food Bank. I urge you to keep Kula 200 in
Agriculture. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing
none, thank you for coming. Our next testifier is Edith Don, and she'll be
followed by Kama Lei Cook.
MS. DON: Good morning, Madam Chair and Council members.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
- 16-
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MS. DON: I'm Edith Don, I live in Kula 200, two-acre lots for agriculture. I am against
changing to Rural because smaller plots would be inefficient for farming. What
we don't sell we donate to the Maui Food Bank and also to the homeless shelter.
And it's very inefficient even on two acres to make anything, to grow a lot of
products, so that I wouldn't want it downsized to smaller Rural lots. And this is a
feeling I have from a lot of the Kula 200 homeowners, not to change from Ag to
Rural. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Ms. Don, for being
here. I'll ask you the same question I asked Mr. Cook. If we put the restriction of
a minimum two-acre lot size on Rural, would that alleviate some of your
concerns? Because you'd still be able to do your agriculture as well as anybody
else who would want.
MS. DON: Well I think it would be inefficient to make the lots smaller.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We wouldn't, it would be, it would remain two acres, couldn't
make 'em smaller.
MS. DON: Right. Yes, we want to just keep our two acres.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: We'll get Ms. Cochran and then you, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning, thank you,
Ms. Don, for being here. So I'm just curious, I'm not really familiar with the
layout of Kula 200. Ilow many actual active farmers like yourselves?
MS. DON: I'm not sure. There's some people who have just bought the property and
have nice houses there, they do not farm. We have an ag water rate so we're just
compelled to grow to sell.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. DON: But not everybody farms.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Do you have a rough idea of how many units are
there or parcels?
MS. DON: Oh, there are 100 parcels.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: One hundred.
MS. DON: Two acres.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, maybe she answered the question. The
100 acres...100 parcels are two acre-MS. DON: Correct.
COUNC1LMEMBER PONTANILLA: --lot size?
MS. DON: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Any further questions? Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Ms. Don.
MS. DON: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: What do you currently grow and what percentage of
your two acres is involved with the production?
MS. DON: I would say a third. A full-time farmer down the street told me if I hired
labor that I could grow more, but right now it's just my husband and myself doing
it. And so we have citrus, avocado, passion fruit which is an easy fruit to grow
and not much labor, and coffee which is very labor intensive.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BALSA: Any further questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you very
much.
MS. DON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Kama Lei Cook, and she will be followed by
Darren Strand. Oh, I'm sorry, it's he. I'm sorry. Good morning.
MR. COOK: Good morning. Thanks for the opportunity to testify today. My name's
Kama Lei Cook. Kathleen Figueira is my mom, Tom Cook is my dad.
CHAIR BALSA: Okay.
MR. COOK: I'm here today to express my concern regarding the directed growth maps
for the General Plan and how its current version would negatively affect my
family's property in Makawao. You may remember this matter; I testified on it
once before in 2010 also with my mom. After we've reviewed the maps, it
appears that the property has been incorrectly grouped in the Kee Road boundary,
as opposed to the Makawao Country Town boundary. These two pieces of
property have been in my family for generations and we intend to keep it that
way. Just to reiterate again, for both of these parcels, our State land use
classification is Urban, in the community plan we are shown as Single-Family,
and our zoning is R-3. The GPAC map had us in the Makawao Country Town
area boundary, the Planning Commission map also had us in the Makawao
Country Town, but somehow the 2010 Planning Department map provided to the
County Council has reclassified us as Kee Road Rural. We believe that this is a
mapping error made by the 2010 Planning Department, and we cannot accept this
seemingly arbitrary change. I'm here today to bring this to your attention and ask
that you please make sure that we are correctly placed in the Makawao Country
Town limits on the directed growth maps before you make them law. Thank you.
CHAIR BA1SA: Members, questions for our testifier? Mr. Cook, when we get to the
maps, I will make sure that the Planning Department calls...we call it attention to
it and we'll take a look at it.
MR. COOK: Excellent. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much for coming. Our next testifier is Darren Strand,
and Mr. Strand will be followed by Bill Richard. Good morning.
MR. STRAND: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Committee members. My name is
Darren Strand, I'm the president of Haliimaile Pineapple Company, and I
appreciate the opportunity to provide testimony today. Haliimaile Pineapple
Company supports Maui Land and Pineapple's long-term plan for Haliimaile,
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including its request to add lands mauka of Haliimaile Road as a small town
within the growth boundary maps. The ongoing achievements of HPC and
ML&P are very significant and I think they're important to the Upcountry region,
and we look forward to a long-term partnership with Maui Land and Pineapple
and the Upcountry residents. So again I request your support of the Haliimaile
project, and I submitted my testimony to all of you electronically and my contact
information if you should have any questions. Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any questions for our testifier? Mr. Strand, thank you
very much.
MR. STRAND: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Bill Richard, and he will be followed by Suellen
Barton. Good morning.
MR. RICHARD: Good morning. Aloha, Madam Chair, County Council. My name is
Bill Richard, and I'm just here...
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry. I got that right now, Bill Richard. Thank you.
MR. RICHARD: Right. I'm here just saying that 1 own a piece of property there in
Kula, a two-acre lot. It's been designated to be changed from Ag to Rural and
I'm here to say that I support the Council's decision to do that. Right now I live
in Makawao Town and I have a garden there and I have chickens and all that kind
of stuff, and I plan on carrying that over even on my property there in Kula. If it
turns into Rural I still plan on having a garden and teaching my children how to
garden, and also hopefully being able to build for them to have a place to live, my
children and my grandchildren also. So simply I just support the bill that the
Planning Department proposes on D064. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you very
much.
MR. RICHARD: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Suellen Barton, and she'll be followed by Gary Vares.
Good morning.
MS. BARTON: Good morning. My name is Suellen Barton and I'm a resident of
Olinda, I own property up there and have for about 12 years now. And the reason
that I live there is because I really like the country, and I want to be like Patte, I
want to be a farmer but I can't get water meter. So anyhow, I have no plans to
develop, I don't ever want to develop. I just want to grow food. And I was
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reading over the weekend in the Smithsonian and it said in the whole world 50
percent of the population is involved in some way in agriculture. And I started
thinking about Maui and I'm thinking, hm, I don't think we come very close to
that 50 percent, and that's my concern is food. Before we bring in a whole lot
more people living here, I think we need to think about where our food is going to
come from, and I would prefer that we focus on our infrastructure, schools, roads,
water, all those things before we make big decisions about how many houses are
going to get built. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Our next testifier is Gary Vares, and he'll be
followed by Frank Caravalho, Jr.
MR. VARES: Thank you, Mrs. Baisa and County Council. This is my first time here. I
am here on behalf of myself and my family, that I live at 157 Olinda Road, this is
right across Pookela Church. Since the development--I've lived there for
20 years--and the development of high schools and which we also needed a lot of
Upcountry infrastructure. But we still need to keep Ag land in ag, and one of the
reasons I'm here is that there was a proposal I think, I'm not too sure, that Piiholo
Subdivision which I am not opposed of, that we need places for our senior
citizens to live and the ag parcels that they're building there. But the thing is I'm
opposed of is the proposal to bring the road from Piiholo over to Olinda. Olinda
Road is 17 feet wide. We have all the traffic now from King K, Kamehameha,
and all the schools that are going that way, because people do not want to drive
over to Pukalani and hit that traffic light. And the proposal of them bringing the
road over to Olinda right above my home on a County easement I disapprove. I
moved out of a tight subdivision to get into agriculture. I live on a one-acre
Agricultural land. It's one acre, ruled one acre Ag long, long time ago, and I do
farm on it. I raise horses that I breed and my chickens and my garden.
Remember this, without food, no farms, there will be no food. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Vares. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. And thank you for coming.
MR. VARES: Thank you, guys.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. Our next testifier is Frank Caravalho, Jr., and he'll be
followed by Lesley Bruce. Good morning.
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Good morning, Council Chair, Council members, and
everyone present. My name is Frank Caravalho, Jr., and I reside on Anuhea
Place, and I will speak for 9 of the 15 property owners on Anuhea Place. Some
are off island or are unable to be here because of work. We oppose the proposed
change by the Planning Director Will Spence for our subdivision as well as Kula
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200 Subdivision from Agricultural to Rural in a not yet approved Upcountry
General Plan. We moved to the area for open space and to farm and to enjoy the
open areas which is the characteristic of Kula. We are not opposed to two-acre
Agricultural lots, rather we're opposed to changing our area from Agricultural to
Rural which has the potential of changing two- to nine-acre lots to half acre or
one-acre lots. There are 100 acres in our subdivision of which nearly 20 percent
is owned by my family and Frank and Clara Felix. Traffic on Kula Highway in
this area is awful in the morning and afternoons when school is in session which
is the result in a long wait just to pull out onto Kula Highway. Lots half acre to an
acre in size would put an additional burden on the area's infrastructure. There is
no legal County water service at present to this subdivision. A new well,
waterline with lateral hookups to every lot, and some hydrants have been put in
place in our subdivision by the other six lot owners without participation, without
our participation to help with the cost. It may not be in operation as of yet. Back
in the year 2000 during a contested case hearing, I believe it was in September, I
pointed out to the Planning Commission at that time, the opposing group may
want to change the zoning from five acre to half acre. Mr. Spence at that time
was a Planner in the County Planning Department and our records showed that he
had or has interest in this group. The meeting was recorded and I recommend the
County Council members to review this session. I am now seeing this brought
forth 12 years later. Up until recently, the proposed Upcountry General Plan did
not include our areas as Urban Growth Boundaries. It has come to my
understanding that a former Planning Director did not recommend changes to our
area. Mr. Spence is now making proposals to change this and I believe this
proposal is not in the best interest of our community and is more of a limited
interest of individuals. I believe if a door-to-door survey was made of residents of
Kula 200, they would strongly oppose this proposal of change from Ag to Rural.
Thank you, Council members and everyone present, to allow us to express our
views and protect our interests.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Caravalho. Questions for our testifier? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Caravalho, for being here. You
say you're on Anuhea and not Kula 200?
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: No, I'm on Anuhea.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So there's 15 -MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Fifteen lots.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --lots in yours, and you say you represent nine owners?
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Are they all live there? You said some were on the mainland.
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Well some are on the mainland. We don't have water to the
subdivision, so that subdivision was never complete with the infrastructure. We
don't have County water service right as of this moment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And do you have those, your testimony in writing -MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and those nine signatures?
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: I don't have the nine signatures. They called several of the
Council members that they said they won't be here. We have other letters emailed from the mainland that are up there, and some people are here right now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And the last question I have is as I asked Mr. Cook and
several others, if we made it Rural but an RU-5 in this case which means that
nothing smaller than five-acre lots.
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Two-acre lots.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Are they all two-acre lots?
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: No, no. If you made...you was asking them too if you would
leave it at Rural two-acre lots.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That was their subdivision. Anuhea, I think the smallest lot is
over five acres. Is that correct?
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So we would then, you know, I would suggest making it RU-5 -

MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Yeah. I'm...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --which means nothing smaller than a 5-acre lot. Would that be
sufficient?
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Two-acre lots is fine as long as it remains in Agriculture.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Caravalho, for
being here. So you folks have a homeowners association?
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: No, we don't.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: 'Cause there's only a few homes down the road because the
water was never, we never had County water service.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just to clarify. So you wouldn't be
opposed to two-acre lot, Ag lots?
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Yes. Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I'd like to follow up on Mr. Pontanilla. Not Rural, Ag?
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Ag, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I just want to be sure that we got the testimony right.
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you very much for coming.
MR. CARAVALHO, JR.: Thank you so much, Council Chair, Council members.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Lesley Bruce, and Ms. Bruce will be followed by
Richard Paula...oh, I'm sorry, Paula Richard. Ms. Bruce.
MS. BRUCE: Good morning, Madam Chair. Good morning, Planning Committee
members. My name is Lesley Ann Bruce. Today I will address the proposals for
Haliimaile. The one point I want to stress is urban sprawl. First, both A&B and
Maui Land and Pineapple Company's proposal will create higher population
density when Haliimaile used to be a model plantation settlement and had a
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general store selling all necessities, had a community center where people would
gather to plan to celebrate Rizal Day, had a medical clinic where Dr. Burden
provided care for people. It was an extensive recreation facility with a
community center, a basketball court, a...it's a big spread there with all kinds of
places for children to play. Today, as one would expect, things are different.
Instead of 3,000 employees, Maui Pineapple Company now has 20 employees, I
understand. Pineapples are no longer grown on their land and it's being sold for
developments. The suburban sprawl is so called a smart growth town proposed
will add three roads onto Baldwin Avenue which is already congested with
skateboarders, bicyclists, parades of bicycle tours, two hotels, one posing as a bed
and breakfast and one posing as a college. There are surfers headed for Holomua
Road [sic] and Hookipa in the morning, paddle boarders headed to Kanaha, and
Kokomo and Haiku folks trying to get on way to work going through Haliimaile.
The proposed towns will be situated on land that has been sprayed and fertilized
with chemicals, herbicides, and pesticides. Who will accept responsibility and the
cost for cleaning up these substances? Suburban sprawl does not preserve
productive ag lands, and the space between Makawao and the new settlement is
inadequate. It can take 20 minutes to reach Hana Highway from my father's
home on Baldwin Avenue. How big will the buses have to be to transport the
Haliimaile people to work? The current budget does not include plans to
purchase transit corridors for other modes of transportation. Maui cannot
continue to absorb the overflow of continental populations from California and
elsewhere. There is no plan on Maui to limit what Ernie Rezents mentioned in,
last Friday as cars, cars, and more cars. There will not be jobs within walking
distance of these proposed developments. Thank you very much for your
attention.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Ms. Bruce? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Next testifier is Paula Richard, and she'll be
followed by Barbara Luke. Good morning.
MS. RICHARD: Good morning. Thank you for this opportunity, Council members. I'm
a landowner on Anuhea Place and I would like to submit my support for it being
included in the Rural Growth Boundary D064. For me this is all about family and
community. My husband and I have lived on Maui for 30 years, 25 of them were
Upcountry. We cherish and deeply care for our community, and we plan on
living here the rest of our lives on Anuhea Place. We have a 22 year old son
Andrew who has cerebral palsy and he's going to live there with us, too. We're
not going to go anywhere. I totally support Maui being self sufficient and the
farms, and we are going to keep our land as a farm. In fact I buy produce every
Thursday from the Greenleaf Farm across the way. So it's not in our hearts to see
it developed. But our other son is serving our country as a Navy Seal and he has a
family of his own, and he's in San Diego right now but Maui is his home in his
heart and they plan on moving back here when he's done. And we'd like to be
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able to have land that we can give them so that they can live on our land, too. I
don't know how else they're going to find affordable housing. With the
development of Kulamalu, it's a mixed use commercial center and it seems
natural to us to allow for the possibility of new homes right next to it. I appreciate
having a master plan in place so that when growth happens it's in a positive way
and it's beneficial to Maui. And I strongly feel it's not going to deter agricultural
use on our road to make it Rural, but it will allow for the possibility for our
children and our children's children to be able to live there with us. Thank you
for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I'm sorry, can you say your
name, please?
MS. RICHARD: Paula Richard.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Paula Richard, okay. So you say you are supportive of Anuhea
being Rural?
MS. RICHARD: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And how many of the landowners there do you know support
your position?
MS. RICHARD: I know at least six, possibly more.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MS. RICHARD: I'm a little nervous right now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh no, no worries. Thank you.
MS. RICHARD: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Richard, relax. We really, you know, are, we're happy you're here,
we want to hear from you, so just relax. It's okay. Any questions?
MS. RICHARD: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Richard, for being
here. Mr. Frank Caravalho had testified earlier about, you know, he's okay with
two-acre Ag lots. Are you willing to rather than Rural, two-acre Ag lots?
MS. RICHARD: I'd like to see it at least one acre to have enough for my...my son's
going to need a caretaker place, that would be the cottage. And then my son
who's in the military, we'd like to see him and his family be able to come live
there, too.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: If I may ask, how large is your ag lot?
MS. RICHARD: It's two acres.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The total acreage is two acres?
MS. RICHARD: We're partners in a lot that's nine acres, but it's going to be two. Two
part, two is ours.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very
much.
MS. RICHARD: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you for being here. Our next testifier is Barbara Luke, and
Ms. Luke will be followed by Chris Hart. Good morning.
MS. LUKE: Good morning. Good morning, Chairwoman Baisa and Council members.
My name is Barbara Luke. My family owns and farms properties in Anuhea and
Kula 200. I sent a letter recently to the Council regarding the Rural Growth
Boundary recommendation by the Planning Director. I strongly disagreed with
his recommendation for both Anuhea and Kula 200. . .(clears throat).. .
Excuse me. After the hearing last week, an article came out in The Maui News
with a statement that there was strong support for the change from residents of
Anuhea Place. The residents that spoke are a part of a church in our
neighborhood. Will Spence is a member and past director. They own a total of
six lots in Anuhea. And I and the owners of nine other lots are very much
opposed to this. I respect my neighbors and their right to support the
recommendation made by Mr. Spence, though I feel my voice and the voices of
the other eight property owners should be heard. Anuhea has been in existence
for over 40 years. It has been farmed for most of those years. It is an established
ag subdivision and should stay that way. When we went for a building permit for
our property we had to file a farm plan. Those of us who farm there are seriously
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farming. I hope you won't take that away from us. In speaking with the Fire
Prevention Bureau, I was told a Rural lot would require 1,000 gallons per minute
fire flow. Presently, Ag lots require 500 gallons per minute. The 500 gallon per
minute is a recent change for Ag lots as most are still meeting the old 250 gallons
per minute requirement. Having to upgrade the infrastructure to meet this would
be costly and impossible. Anuhea Place has no County water. I also spoke with
an engineer in the Water Department who said the proposed RGB should have
been run by them as the infrastructure is not there for such a recommendation.
The RGB proposal, if approved, threatens the very ag operations we have worked
so hard to preserve. You put half-acre lots near farm activities and soon there will
be complaints. The complaints start with saying the family dog is barking
excessively when the complainer may actually be upset with the cows, goats or
farm machinery noise. This happens quite often. We in Anuhea have learned to
accept noise from a business that may often hold weddings, meetings or other
functions. I think we are good neighbors. What makes it tolerable is the five- to
nine-acre lots in the neighborhood. In Kula 200 where the lots are two acres, we,
I think, can all agree we have a great neighborhood. Most of us farm on some
level. We all respect each other and often share the bounty. Please don't destroy
the smaller ag lot. It has a place in our community. Two acres can produce a lot
and can be a testing ground for the larger farm. Although we weren't present at
the initial hearing, we were actively discussing this and researching the effect it
would have on our community. Traffic issues, with two schools in the area,
traffic is horrendous, higher density creating a stress on farmers, major
infrastructure problems and increased costs to taxpayers along with the
destruction of open space and the rural character of the neighborhood caused us to
come to the conclusion that the negatives outweigh the positives. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Luke. Members, questions? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Ms. Luke, for being there. I just
wanted to double check. It sounds like you live in Anuhea?
MS. LUKE: My son lives there. We have nine acres there. We live in Kula 200. We
have two acres there.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MS. LUKE: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Our next testifier will be Chris Hart, and Mr. Hart will be followed by Steve
Goldstein. Good morning.
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MR. HART: Good morning, Madam Chair and members of the General Plan Committee.
My name is Chris Hart and this morning I'm testifying on behalf of Pukalani
Associates and regarding the Upcountry Town Center. We're testifying in
support of including D062, the Upcountry Town Center as a logical urban infill
project within the Pukalani Urban Growth Boundary. In the Planning
Department's May 23, 2012 transmittal to the General Plan Committee, Exhibit
C, proposed amendments to the draft Maui Island Plan, Upcountry Directed
Growth Strategy identifies the Upcountry Town Center as D062, the, proposes its
inclusion in the Pukalani Urban Growth Boundary. This parcel is located
adjacent to existing Pukalani urban development and makai of the Pukalani
Bypass which is the edge of urban growth as shown on the attached aerial map we
included as Figure No. 1. The Upcountry Town Center concept master plan is
attached and should be referred to for proposed project land uses and master plan
design. The concept master plan was developed with input from the Makawao
Main Street Association and a meeting with the Kula Community Association and
discussion with other members beyond the meeting of the Kula Community
Association. Furthermore, the proposed senior housing component is a direct
response to the community's expressed desires for a senior community with safe
and efficient pedestrian access to medical, library, and shopping. The Upcountry
Town Center master plan will be designed consistent with the Upcountry design
guidelines and includes a breakdown of land uses. I wanted to point out that the
park, open space, and retention area includes 9.3 acres which is 23 percent of the
total land area of 40 acres. The roadways will be designed as Complete Streets
and include another 10 percent. The Upcountry Town Center will be a walkable
community providing much needed Upcountry senior housing within walking
distance to commercial services, medical, and community facilities. The
Upcountry Town Center will provide a generous open space greenway along the
Pukalani Bypass Highway which is double the recommended width in the
Upcountry Greenway Master Plan and the Makawao-Pukalani Community Plan.
A 100-foot-wide greenway along Old Haleakala Highway will provide a safe
route to school linkage between King Kekaulike High School and Makawao
Avenue and Pukalani commercial services. Makawao Avenue will be widened,
with commercial uses on both sides of the street, creating a Pukalani main street
business district with a sense of arrival and a sense of place for Pukalani. Also,
more than sufficient off-street parking will be provided in well landscaped surface
parking areas. I thank you to the Planning Department and to the General Plan
Committee for your review and consideration of this request. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Hart, for being
here. I have a question. You heard some of the testimony from a couple of the
owners of or the people who are at Pukalani Superette.
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MR. HART: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess I need to know what your response would be to kind of
some of the things that they said.
MR. HART: Well they're basically...from what I got from the testimony, they're
basically saying that the intention of wanting to do senior housing compared to
what Kulamalu had proposed is not, you know, a legitimate intention. And I can
only say that, you know, we are definitely of the mind that we would like to do a
two-story senior housing community as the residential component of the property
as well as the commercial, and as well as restoring the barns that exist for things
that would service Upcountry like a feed store, farm equipment sales, and so and
so forth. You know the idea...the fire station also exists on Makawao Avenue.
The idea of actually making the Pukalani Triangle part of Pukalani is the intention
that we have with regard to the project, and we've reflected it in our master plan.
And again, it's something that we worked together with the Makawao Community
Association. We've also made presentations to the Kula Community Association.
We have definitely in the past had dialogue with the Nakashima family, and, you
know, there's been an evolution obviously from what was originally proposed
which by Maui Land and Pine was a shopping center and, you know, to
something that essentially is very limited in its amount of commercial. And, you
know, basically creating a reflection of what's on the makai side of Makawao
Avenue on the mauka so it becomes a main street. There was an interest on the
part of the Nakashimas at one point to actually secure a parcel along the mauka
side. I am not sure of their position today, but primarily their testimony was
against, I felt, the fact that we were proposing to do senior housing. And again,
that was something that we essentially agreed to in the context of testimony from
other community groups.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I got from their testimony that, you know, everybody
promised it and then didn't deliver it. And my concern is, I mean, we have this
situation happening in my neck of the woods right now where something was
presented as one thing and got switched to something completely different and
well within the laws. So I don't know how we can...what we can get from you
for assurances that what is presented is what will be done.
MR. HART: Well, Councilman Couch, we, with all due respect to all of you, we have
tried to be very upfront about what we're proposing. We have a very detailed
master plan which we're committed to implement. When we come to the basic
update of the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula Community Plan, you know, we can
certainly reflect the master plan in that update. And, you know, that could be, you
know, without a doubt, the implementation, you know, of the plan.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And thank you for that. And the last thing is do you have a
timeline of what you're looking at? Is this going to be a 10 year, 20 year
. . . (inaudible).. .
MR. HART: Well, you know, if we are fortunate enough to get into the Urban Growth
Boundary in the Upcountry Plan, you know, obviously the next part of the process
is to essentially either wait for the update of the community plan or initiate a
community plan amendment and a Change in Zoning. And I have a feeling that
with the, you know, basically the recovery from the recession that there is going
to be an interest to move forward and to actually implement the plan sooner than
later. So I would say we're talking about in that context something around five
years before construction could begin, something in that neighborhood.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, further questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning, Mr. Hart.
Thanks for being here.
MR. HART: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know I just have a suggestion in regards to the
senior housing if and when that is built. You mentioned two stories?
MR. HART: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Most seniors that I know aren't going to want to be
walking up and down stairs for one thing.
MR. HART: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it'd probably be in the best interest of our kupuna
that it stays single level for easier access and -MR. HART: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --if they, you know, end up being in wheelchairs or
walkers or what have you. So just a suggestion. And also, yeah, you are very
quite diligent in visiting, you know, our offices and preparing your plans and what
have you. But I do see a trend where you tend to gloss over the negatives or the
people such as Nakashimas in this particular plan. Sort of yeah we had opposition
and just you just leave it at that. So it's nice to see that those voices are coming
out and that they continue to have concerns even as you say with evolution of this
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plan. So thank you for being here, and I also appreciate the other side for chiming

in, too. Thank you.
MR. HART: And can I just say that, you know, we definitely...I appreciate your
comments, and we definitely do want to continue dialogue with the Nakashima
family.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hart. Question from Chair. I'm looking at the
information that you provided with your testimony, and one of the last points you
make in your letter is about Makawao Avenue being widened -MR. HART: Yes, ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: --and commercial uses on both sides of the street. How far back are
you going to take that? You're going to take that back to the highway? The main
Haleakala Highway, that widening?
MR. HART: Actually the widening will...
CHAIR BAISA: Where is it going to be is the question.
MR. HART: On Makawao Avenue it would be just from the intersection of the Old
Haleakala Highway out to the edge of the Pukalani Bypass.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. And while I understand that, the problem is that once you
cross the street and get into Makawao you're back into a traffic nightmare.
MR. HART: Oh, I see. I see.
CHAIR BAISA: And really, you know, there's a proposal to widen Makawao Avenue in
Makawao that has run into a lot of trouble because of the issue with who owns the
land and how do we widen it when the houses are built right up to the street. So
you might, you know, have a good situation in that little piece, but when you
cross the road we've got issues. So just want you to be aware of that and think
about that.
MR. HART: Okay, thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further questions, comments? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just a fast question. You know
we've had conversation on this particular piece of property, and what was told at
the time was bringing down the sewer to Pukalani Terrace Subdivision.
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MR. HART: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That's being planned?
MR. HART: Yes. That has been discussed and that is part of the development plan at
this time, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for our testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Hart, thank you
very much.
MR. HART: Thank you, Madam Chair, Members of the Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next and last testifier before we take a break is Steve Goldstein.
We'll take a break following Mr. Goldstein. Good morning.
MR. GOLDSTEIN: Good morning, Madam Chair and -CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. GOLDSTEIN: --good morning to the Council members. My name is Steve
Goldstein, we live at 1222 Middle Road in Keokea. We have two acres and we
grow avos and citrus. I didn't expect to say this but... 'cause I didn't know he was
going to be talking, but I think Chris' plan for the triangle is terrific provided that
they start with the senior housing and that we don't get sideswiped by the need to
have money producing businesses there before the seniors get what's due. I'll be
very brief 'cause I know that other people need to speak. I am opposed to the
proposal made by the Maui County Planning Department to move Ag land into
Rural Upcountry. Long term, I believe this will create uncontrolled growth. We
may not see it now but I think we're talking about the long term. We need to be
thinking about the long term. I'm afraid that we're going to be seeing
uncontrolled growth Upcountry. My friend's cancer is uncontrolled growth and
long term cancer will slowly kill the Upcountry we know and love today. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much. Members, we're going to take our morning break. We'll take ten
minutes. Try to get back here at 20 minutes to 11:00. We don't have a lot of time
this morning and we have many testifiers to continue so would you please try to
be prompt. Thank you. The meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

10:30 a.m.
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RECONVENE:

10:44 a.m.

CHAIR BALSA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the General Plan Committee please come back to
order. Our next testifier will be Bobbie Patnode, and she'll be followed by Judy
Mertens. Good morning.
MS. PATNODE: Good morning. Aloha, Council Chair Baisa and Council members.
My name is Bobbie Patnode and I am vice-president of the Kula Community
Association, but today I am testifying as an individual. I would like to tell you
why I support the Kula Community Association Board's position regarding
changing where Rural Growth Boundaries are drawn. Mr. Spence has proposed
drawing RGBs around Kula Glen, Kula 200, and Anuhea Ag Subdivisions. I
don't want to put words in his mouth but with respect, I think Mr. Spence thinks
these subdivisions look like large lot residential property and we should just call
them what they are. Here's why I disagree. I believe if we want to encourage
diversified agriculture in Maui County as part of our goal to have the ability to
feed ourselves, we must do two things. One, we must make the land available.
And two, we must have the land in production. Property in these Ag Subdivisions
contains viable ag land. If we change the boundaries to include these Ag
Subdivisions as Rural, we discourage further ag use of the land. Owners will be
encouraged to apply for Rural zoning so they can subdivide further. We lose
more ag land. Our Maui Island Plan has pages of goals, objectives, and policies
supporting agriculture. Chapter 7 includes the statement, the best strategy to
protect agricultural lands is to prevent non-agricultural subdivisions and create an
environment where agriculture can be profitable. Chapter 7 even lists ways to
encourage more agriculture on existing ag land including small acreage lots. If
you change these subdivisions to Rural, you contradict that support. Please
continue to demonstrate your support for agriculture, including the little guys, and
keep this Ag land in place in our General Plan. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Our next testifier is Judy Mertens, and she'll be followed by Joy
White. Good morning.
MS. MERTENS: Good morning. Thank you for having me. I would...I'm Judy
Mertens, a member of the Makawao Community Association, and I would like to
read a letter that was sent to our association from Donna Jaecker who is a
homeowner on Olinda Road. I grew up in Olinda and still own our family home
there though I now reside in California. Almost all our land is used for farming
and ranching. I attended your well presented meeting in late May and wish to
express my strong underlying support of the Maui Island Plan presented by the
board of directors at that time. I have to wonder whose pocket the Planning
Director is in to so suddenly make major changes to the Plan. I have seen a
tremendous increase in traffic in Olinda, an area served by a very dangerous road
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and hear constant angst about the lack of water meters in the face of frequent
droughts. I hear no solutions proposed for either issues. (The road across the
lower edge of Makawao would help.) My property borders Haleakala Ranch and
one of my greatest fears is seeing those beautiful pastures broken up into housing
developments which receive water meters when current residents have been
waiting for years. Please add my voice of concern to the discussion. Thank you.
Donna Jaecker, Olinda Road. And from a personal standpoint, my husband and I
have been in agriculture in Hawaii for 45 years and we have grown pineapple in
Hawaii and several other locations throughout the world. And my husband has
always said the best pineapple comes from Hawaii, the sweetest pineapple. And I
think it is a testament to the quality of our soil. We are presently growing flowers
and asparagus, and we farm the land that Donna Jaceker owns. And we've, we
have compared, we also have asparagus growing on the Pulehu side as well as the
Olinda side. The Olinda asparagus is much sweeter, so I think it's pretty clear
that our land needs to stay in Ag because Hawaii produces some of the best
products grown. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Our next testifier is Joy White, and Joy will be
followed by Francis Ballard.
MS. WHITE: Good morning, Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MS. WHITE: --and Members of the Council. My name is Joy White. I moved to Maui
in 1990, and for the last 14 years have owned and operated a small restaurant in
Kihei called Joy's Place. A year ago I also opened a commercial kitchen in
Pukalani where foods are produced that currently sell in the Whole Foods market
in Kahului and on Oahu. My husband Ed White moved to Maui in 1969 and for
the last 22 years has been caretaker of the grounds on a 40-acre estate in Haiku
known by the local population as the Old Baldwin Manor. We love Maui, it is
our home, and our six children love it, too. Three years ago we moved from
Haiku to an ohana on Anuhea Place owned by Bob and Jackie Poulson. We
moved to be close to Hale 0 Kaula where we fellowship, and to other families on
the street who are also part of the fellowship. It is our dream in the near future to
purchase property on Anuhea Place and build our own home. We are very much
in favor of the zoning change from Agricultural to Rural, because we feel that
way we'll be able to purchase our own property. Thank you for listening.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much. Our next testifier is Francis Ballard, and he will be followed by
Marjorie Bonar. Good morning.
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MR. BALLARD: Aloha, Madam Chair Baisa, Council members. My name is Francis
Ballard. I'll be giving testimony for Upcountry resident Mary Traynor who's
currently off island. Dear Chair Baisa, I am especially concerned about the
Committee's decision to expand Kihei-Makena's Urban Growth Boundary by
adding 390 acres to Makena Resort. The yet-to-be-built Makena Resort already
has 1,000 entitled units. The adjacent property, Wailea 670, holds entitlements
for 1,150 units. With these two entitled projects alone, this region is already
facing infrastructure issues. I am concerned that such a large amount of
development will have a devastating impact on the ocean and nearby coral reefs,
as well as to the archeological resources found in the area. There is more than
ample growth within the planned growth areas in North Kihei to meet housing
demand. There is no justifiable reason then to add another growth area. Please
reconsider and reverse your decision to add 390 acres to Makena Resort. As the
Committee also discusses the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region, I urge you to take
heed of the recommendations made by the Kula and Makawao Community
Associations. Once we develop our Ag lands, there is no going back. My largest
concern for Upcountry is Ag land conversion to Rural and the potential risk it
creates for higher density growth. As an Upcountry resident, I do not want the Ag
land I live in to be amidst a proliferation of half acre and one acre Rural lots. The
Planning Director's 2012 proposed revisions state that it is not the intent of Rural
Growth Boundaries in Ag subdivisions to rezone lands to higher densities. So
again I ask, how would this contradiction be realistically applied? Currently there
are no guidelines to control these kinds of requests. The Planning Department is
notorious for granting approvals for developers. What's to stop the Planning
Department from denying a request for higher density use? Without though-out
guidelines on what justifies an approval or a denial of a request for higher use,
there is no assurance that Ag lands won't be rezoned to half acre and one-acre
lots. It will be another decade before the community plan is in place, and it is not
realistic to wait until then to determine the appropriate use of our Ag lands. Once
Rural Growth Boundaries are placed around Ag lands, there is sure to be a glut of
requests for community plan amendments that ask for higher density use. There
is nothing in place to evaluate these requests. I implore the Committee, please do
not put Upcountry at risk of high density growth without a process of due
diligence in place to protect it from such. I urge the Committee to ask
themselves, what is the reason for placing Ag lands in Rural Growth Boundaries,
for what practical purpose? Please do not use Rural Growth Boundaries to try and
solve the Ag tax problem. The greenbelt as indicated on Map Ul is critical in
keeping the towns of Makawao and Pukalani separate. I strongly urge the
Committee to keep open spaces between these two communities protected. If an
Urban Growth Boundary is adopted for Pukalani Triangle, D062, please ensure
greenbelts/greenways surround it. With regards to Seabury Hall, I support the
Planning Director's proposed revisions as indicated in D060 and D061. However,
I urge the Committee to keep a hard edge between the Makawao Town and
Seabury Hall. Please do remove the parcel of land that is northeast of D061 and
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adjacent to Makawao from the Small Town Boundary and leave it in Ag
designation. Lastly, I implore the Committee to ask what is the justification for
adding 14 acres to the Rural Growth Boundary at the Hui Noeau, D056? It is
vital that we protect our precious Ag lands. Thank you for remembering this as
you weigh-in on growth boundaries for Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region. Thank
you for protecting our open spaces, adopting the Greenway Master Plan, and
keeping Upcountry very much country. Sincerely, Mary Traynor.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Ballard. Mr. Ballard, do you know if that
was submitted in writing to the Members?
MR. BALLARD: Yes, it was.
CHAIR BAISA: You know we have stacks of it and we'll probably have a few days to
review it fortunately before we get to deliberations. Just want to make sure we
have it.
MR. BALLARD: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. And
thank you for being here.
MR. BALLARD: Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Now I know why Mary's not here. Thank you. Our next testifier is
Marjorie Bonar, and she'll be followed by John Wilson. Good morning.
MS. BONAR: Good morning. Good morning. Marjorie Bonar, I am a resident of
Kula 200, I'm also pretty involved with environmental things around here and
with other subdivisions. My bottom line is keep everything that's possible Ag,
Ag. Many of you don't know that I spent many years as the ag superintendent of
the county fair in Washington State. I see the impact and the import of
agricultural lands. The problem with Kula 200 and one of the biggest things to
my mind is, okay, Rural two acre, that could work; however, our horses have to
go, our goats have to go. If I want to have a few chickens, they would have to go.
They're not permitted in Rural. And having just looked at the phenomenal things
the 4-H kids are doing at the Upcountry fair this weekend, we can't take that
opportunity to learn to be farmers away from them. We need every possible Ag
acre that we can hang onto. What reason is there for rezoning what's existing?
Why is it selective rezoning? Pardon me, these are not the...oh, the ones that
have been mentioned are not the only Ag subdivisions on the island. Why can't
we just leave alone those that are there? If there's a feeling that they have to be
restricted, make it going from here forward, but to rezone the current Ag two-acre
lots makes absolutely no sense to me. This isn't a NIMBY issue, this is not my
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backyard, this is island wide. Right now I'm not supporting organic farmers very
much because I don't need to buy produce, I'm growing everything that I need. I
should have brought you all chard and snap beans today. Because ag is more than
just commercial production. I give it away, I gift it. It goes to the Food Bank, it
goes to anybody that needs it. If I were Rural, I'm not sure right now it would
make a difference, but theoretically it could and I don't want to close those
loopholes. And I also feel like there's a disingenuousness to people who buy Ag
land with the idea that they're going to make family subdivisions. Everybody
wants someplace for their kids to be, then go buy more land someplace. Go buy it
someplace that has those entitlements. Buy it someplace where you can make a
place for all of those kids. But all of us want something that we're not going to
get. I'd like a place down on the water. I'd like to build a place right on the sand.
It's not going to happen. Let's instead just protect what we've got and make sure
that the kids for tomorrow will still have someplace to farm.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier?
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Ms. Bonar, for
being there. I just wanted to find out where you got the information on you
couldn't have animals in Rural?
MS. BONAR: We deal with that on a fairly consistent basis with the other subdivision
that I'm involved with where we have rentals which is Rural zoning. If you've
got complaints then those things... ag operations have to stop.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well according to our Code, an accessory use for Rural is
livestock...the keeping of livestock, hogs, poultry, and fowl and game bird. So -MS. BONAR: When the...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --it's perfectly legal.
MS. BONAR: Well it's legal but you wind...well, I don't want to say you wind up with
problems. We wind up with a lot of complaints and that's not what people expect
on Rural.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Our next testifier is John Wilson, and Mr. Wilson will be followed by
Shelley Maddigan. Good morning.
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MR. WILSON: Good morning, Gladys, Madam Chair and the rest of the Council
members. I'm a member of Kula Glen, a proposed Rural Boundary area from a
current Ag designation. Before I go into my presentation, I would like to
comment that since there was a lot of information in this proposal that the Kula
Community Association Board presented to the Council, I'd like to state that I
agree with all of those except the first one which has to do with establishing the
Rural Growth Boundaries around certain designated Ag developments. I think
both Kula 200 and Kula Glen when they were established should have been zoned
Rural at that time had we had the Rural zoning the way it is today. We had a
different Ag zoning than we have today. I purchased my Ag lot which I really
didn't understand was an Ag lot because of the wonderful views and the beautiful
home that was there. Kula Glen has approximately 56 to 58 lots, and some of
those in that designation I think include lots on the Pulehu side, road side of
Hapapa Gulch which are not in the Kula Glen subdivision per se. The subdivision
was formerly grazing ranch land. I tried in 1984 to continue the process as I
learned that an Ag subdivisions should have ag on it. So I put in a small portion
of my property into protea, and I say a small portion because about a third of it is
a gulch with a side gulch. Another portion of it is the road embankment for the
Holopuni Road that goes by the property which I cannot farm. I found out that
when I dug up a hole, it was like digging for potatoes. I would grow rocks. I
have a new hole, I got more rocks. I ended up with a border on the gulch side of
my protea patch with a rock wall from the rocks I grew out of the ground. My
property is not anything but goat or cow farmland, and I cannot profitably gross
amount of $1,000 a year on the property I have so I can't keep my ag water rate. I
can't add a cottage 'cause the Water Department says I have too many outlets, so
I can't have more outlets in the cottage. So I'm on a waiting list for a bigger
water meter so I can add a cottage. I had no intention of being an ag farmer. I
had no intention of being a cottage developer when I bought the property. So I
would agree that the Urban Boundaries for a developed, currently developed Ag
subdivision such as Kula 200 and Kula Glen actually be designated in Rural
Growth Boundaries. I don't think they would harm any of the agricultural
production that is going on in those lots that can grow it. There is a farmer
in...and I know there is at least one farmer in our development who also has a
five-acre lot in the Agricultural subdivision. So there are some people who do
well on their particular property. Because they have the land, they can do well.
Most of that land is bordering that Hapapa Gulch and you cannot grow very much
and it's not very viable. So I would suggest that you consider specifically one by
one those areas that have been recommended and designate which ones should be
Rural Growth Boundaries and which ones should not. For example, Kula
Meadows which is an Ag subdivision under the current Ag ordinance is not
included in this map, so I don't know why. But it's one of the ones that has the
big homes that you can see from Pulehu Road as you drive down to the Council
meeting to testify. So I don't know what the rationale really is for doing what has
been proposed. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Wilson. Members, questions for the
testifier? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, John, for being here. Is
the area that you're talking about...I know where Kula 200 is. Yours is D065?
MR. WILSON: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The area that you talk about is D065 on the map?
Below Kula Hardware.
MR. WILSON: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Okay.
MR. WILSON: Let me look at that designation to be sure. I can't really tell from his
description. Yeah, I'm talking about 064, I believe. Wait, no, 065, right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, that's it. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any other questions? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Wilson, for being here. Do
you just offhand, you know, having driven through there for a year and a half on
my way to and from work, I remember a lot those places. Pulehu Road as well, is
that part of the Kula Glen subdivision?
MR. WILSON: No. There are four...I believe three or four properties at the lower end
of Kula Glen that cross over the gulch and have access to Pulehu Road. My
neighbor across the gulch does.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. So the gulch...
MR. WILSON: His main house is on Pea Place.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So the gulch between Holopuni and Pulehu Road is the dividing
line?
MR. WILSON: Hapapa Gulch, yes.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. In Kula Glen, do you know how many people are doing
ag? Because you're right, it's full of gulches over there. But how many people,
how many properties are?
MR. WILSON: I would guess, like me, there are 4...oh say 10 or 12 possibly out of the
56 lots. One or two of the lots are not yet developed but they're...I mean there's
a person up the street whose son is living on the property, grows palm trees, and
he has coffee. So the coffee is just something that he's trying to make due but his
son really has the ag capability with his palm trees. And then there's the farmer I
mentioned down the street from me. And there's probably three or four others
that are doing something on the side but not a lot. But there are not, there are no
real pretentious homes in that development either, they were all built in the late
'70s, early '80s mostly.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Wilson, thank
you.
MR. WILSON: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Shelley Maddigan, and Ms. Maddigan will be followed
by Rick Hanson. Good morning.
MS. MADDIGAN: Good morning, Madam Chair, Council members. Thank you for
listening to all of us again. I am, again, here just to recap for the Kula
Community Association, the position that we've taken regarding the Ag
subdivisions that you have suggested be included in the boundary, Rural
both...blah, excuse me, Rural Growth Boundary. It's interesting that out of all of
the different Ag subdivisions that really are not Ag subdivisions or aren't
producing, no attention was paid to those throughout the island. It's only a couple
of them here in this particular area. So we really hope that you will consider what
you're offering these people to do. So far everyone that wants...that is in support
of this is in support of it so that they can split it up into smaller pieces and create
more homes. This is not what Kula and Upcountry wants to be or represents. I'm
going to move off that subject and on to the next one which is the greenway
master plan. We fully support this and we feel that any expansions or
developments or road improvements in the Upcountry area should take into
consideration and work with the greenway plan to help us create alternative
transportation routes so that people can ride their bikes to work instead of riding a
car. And the Pukalani Triangle is another big issue for us because this is the
gateway to Upcountry. It's certainly the people that own it should be able to
develop it. We are not contesting their ability to put some commercial in. We, I
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think as a whole community, Makawao, all of us agree that we need some senior
housing. If there's some way to assure that, we're 100 percent behind it. It's just
we think there should be some boundaries, 200 foot boundaries on all the edges of
it, and to take into consideration that this area is again the gateway to Upcountry.
We'd like to see it be created in a way that it serves Upcountry residents and
visitors. So the planning of it is really crucial as to what is put in there, and parks
and greenway should be a very, very predominant part of this development. The
Piiholo South we also support, including the senior housing again which our area
desperately needs, our island desperately needs. The other thing that we do ask as
far as the housing units counts in the Upcountry area, that there really hasn't been
a significant estimate as to the potential population once water meters, once the
water issue hopefully will be solved soon. That how many houses and what kind
of development is really going to take place in the next 5-10 years, 20 years? So
those are our main concerns.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Ms. Maddigan, for
being here. Question for you, you heard the previous testifier about Kula Glen.
What are your thoughts? I'm asking you for your thoughts but also if the Kula
Community Association discussed it as well.
MS. MADDIGAN: Yes. I happen to be renting a cottage on, in Kula Glen at the
moment, and it's on a beautiful piece of property. The owners there used to sell
avocados and some of their fruit. The water has now become an issue and other
reasons, they're not doing that now, but they enjoyed having fruit and having the
gardens. They've given up their Ag rate for their water because they're not
producing. When they go back into production, then they will request it again. I
don't believe that the purpose that this has been presented, the changes of the
boundaries is for the right reason, and this is why I believe the Kula Association
and Makawao also does not support this change. Is it has targeted very small,
very certain subdivisions rather than including the entire island and subdivisions
that are doing the same exact thing. They're building big homes, they're not
producing anything, and to change that so that people can split the land up easier
and build homes, I understand. I have compassion for this, but ag is so important.
And as our days go on and our years go on, it becomes more and more important
that we maintain as much Agricultural land that we can.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for Ms. Maddigan?
MS. MADDIGAN: Thank you.
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CHAIR BALSA: Okay. Thank you very much. Our next testifier is Rick Hanson, and
Mr. Hanson will be followed by Mike Foley. Good morning.
MR. HANSON: Good morning, Chair and Committee members. I'm a resident of
Makawao, and as a form of disclosure, I'm also a board member of the Makawao
Community Association. However, today I didn't come in with any prepared
statements. I've been more listened to the comments that have been made here
this morning, and I find some very common interest. Earlier today I heard 'em
talk about youth and what we could provide for increasing our lack of dependency
on imported food, what we can produce here, more self sustainability. I think
there's a lot of value to that. If you think about the basic needs of people, we
gotta feed 'em, we gotta house 'em. We're lucky here we have a nice climate so
clothing, it's not an optional situation but it's still an issue. The problem that I see
and I do not want you to misunderstand these comments, I'm not necessarily
anti-development, but it needs to be development that is for the good of all the
people in the right places at the right time. I don't agree with projects that have
been left idle after they've been approved for some time and still we have to
consider the possibility of those units. And I've got to tell you, I have a lot of
construction friends, for 30-some years I was an instructor for the carpenters
union. So this is a valid statement that I'm making here. While we need to have
that type of economic impact in our economy, for the people Upcountry who are
involved in ag, we need to be able to maintain that and increase that. And for
those people who not only come to Maui for the South Shore and the beaches but
come to the serenity of Upcountry, we need to be able to maintain that for that
tourism industry as well. I really am not going to say very much more about this
but I want you to give it great thought, because I can see if we're not very careful
we rope our self up to subdividing properties that may not be our intention at this
time. So certainly on those properties that are designed or are being designated as
Rural now, I think you have to take a look at the designation of that Rural
situation to where we're not actually creating, quote, maybe not necessarily
developer subdivisions but many subdivisions to transfer that property down to
additional people. The impact is one and the same, you still increase the density,
you still increase the impact on your infrastructure. And I can appreciate every
parent, being a grandparent myself, wanting to leave something for their children,
wanting to help provide for their future. But I think the way you address this
Island Plan and a comment made by the speaker before me and the fact that it is
for the entire island is very important in the way you proceed with this. Thank
you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Mr. Hanson. Any questions for our testifier? Mr. Hanson,
it's a big decision and that's why we're here, we want to hear from you, and we'll
do our best to make the right decision. Thank you. Mr. Foley, and Mr. Foley will
be followed by Dave DeLeon.
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MR. FOLEY: Madam Chair and Council members, good morning. I am vice-president
of the Makawao Community Association, but today unlike last week, I'm
speaking as an individual. I'm sure you've noticed that almost every speaker,
perhaps every speaker has talked to you this morning about the concern that we
have Upcountry regarding Ag subdivisions. The reason for that is twofold.
Number one, Ag subdivisions are the greatest threat to keeping Upcountry
country. The reason for that is that Ag subdivisions continue to be the easiest
development opportunity because Ag subdivisions are not reviewed by the
Planning Commission or the County Council, they're just approved by the Public
Works Department. You've heard Councilmember Couch ask testifiers about
whether or not Rural two acre would be acceptable, and I have expressed my
opinion to him that I don't think you can do that at this stage. I think you're
talking about Urban and Rural Growth Boundaries. You're talking about Rural
versus Urban, you're not talking about two acres versus five acres versus one
acre. I haven't heard the Planning Department or the Corp. Counsel say that you
can at this time in this Maui Island Plan say that you're going to change an area
from Ag to Rural two acre minimum. I think the time to do that is during the
community plans and zoning, not now. And unfortunately the Upcountry
Community Plan probably won't be revised for another ten years. Changing the
Ag designation to Rural just simply makes it easier for people to eventually
rezone and subdivide large Ag parcels into half-acre lots or one-acre lots, or in the
case of one area from five-acre lots to one acre or two acres. You've heard
people at Anuhea Place say that they want, some of them want to reduce the
acreage there from five to nine acres down to one acre, and obviously that
community is pretty evenly split between those who want Rural and those who
don't want Rural. This issue of Ag to Rural is, has come to you from the
Planning Department, not from the GPAC, not from the Planning Commission. I
want to comment briefly on Pukalani Triangle. I support the community
association's recommendation, but I want to emphasize that we really need a
green buffer along Haleakala Highway in conformance with the Upcountry
Greenway Master Plan. And with respect to Haliimaile, the time has not come for
a new town at Haliimaile. There would be extremely expensive infrastructure
required for water supply, sewage treatment, a new school, and a new fire station.
This County cannot afford to build and staff a fire station, and the State cannot
afford to build and staff a school in Haliimaile. The idea of a new town in
Haliimaile should be reconsidered in ten years when the Maui Island Plan is
scheduled for review. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Foley. Members, questions for Mr. Foley?
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Foley, for being
here, and thank you for your comments at the break. The question I have for you
is including the GPAC maps and all the maps, there are several places that appear
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to have Rural Growth Boundaries around them that seem to be Ag now. Why
would these be different from the ones that the Planning Director recommends?
MR. FOLEY: I think that's a question for the Planning Director. I don't see any
justification for changing Ag designations to Rural. I haven't heard a justification
from the Planning Department, and you certainly haven't heard it from the
audience.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So...
MR. FOLEY: 1 don't know why you should change it from Ag to Rural. I think that's
just opening Pandora's Box.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, I understand that one. But there...on the ones that the
Planning Director recommends, but there are some that all the way back to the
GPAC all the way through have been consistently recommended change from Ag
to Rural. Just curious what the difference in the two would be.
MR. FOLEY: I wasn't on the GPAC, Don. I don't know why the GPAC recommended
some areas.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. FOLEY: I attended a lot of those meetings but maybe I missed that one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Further questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Foley. In
regards to Pukalani Triangle, you mentioned open green space buffer zones and
what have you. So it is designated on the current proposed plan. Was your group
in assistance in creating this open space buffer? I don't quite know what the
distance is, but you're aware of this buffer. Is that sufficient do you think?
MR. FOLEY: I was referring to the Upcountry Greenway Master Plan which we're
trying to revive, and there isn't a specific width. We've talked about anywhere
from 150 feet to 200 feet, but we feel that there needs to be a significant visible
open space buffer along Haleakala Highway. And we're very concerned about
having a permanent Ag buffer between Pukalani and Makawao, and we don't see
any guarantee that that area would stay in agriculture. But the purpose of the
buffer would not only be for open space, it would also be as for trails, for
bicycles, and hikers.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Foley. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for Mr. Foley? Seeing none, Mr. Foley, thank you.
Our next testifier is Dave DeLeon, and Mr. DeLeon will be followed by Ernest
Rezents. Good morning.
MR. DELEON: Good morning and aloha. Dave DeLeon speaking for 1,300 licensed
professional realtors in Maui County. I'd like to answer some of the questions
that was just raised in the last testimony. I've been thinking about this for a
while, like five years, and the rural thing is as soon as you say rural to a Maui
County resident they think half acre. That's kind of like preset in the DNA of our
planning and it's been like that for quite a while. The idea of a two-acre Rural,
that's it, minimum, that you can't go below that is a new concept, the five acre,
ten acre as well. So that's a new concept that people don't quite get that you're
locking in zoning. The REALTORS® Association of Maui supports two-acre
Rural in replacement of certain Agricultural subdivisions, including the one I live
in, without density change. Because we don't believe this community could stand
for a change in density, as some folks are raising. So what we're talking about is
maintaining exactly the same character of the existing communities. We are
talking about no change in the ambiance, we are talking about farming as you
farm now, and we're talking no more traffic. We're not talking about more
people, we're talking... not talking about more noise. We're talking the same
thing, we're changing the category. The Farm Bureau, I had a conversation with
Mr. Watanabe and his president this morning, and we've been in agreement on
this for at least a year that these properties are not what we're talking about, these
two-acre properties that are really large-lot residential properties are not truly
farms. I'm speaking of somebody who spent the last month harvesting lychee
every day on the weekend and pulling off 800 pounds myself. So I'm not a
farmer, I'm a backyard farmer. These are two different things. The proposal was
not intended...was not initiated by Mr. Spence and indeed it was heard by the
GPAC, and indeed the GPAC did vote in support of the concept. So no, it did not
start with Mr. Spence. And I know the start, the GPAC made that proposal...I
mean voted on a proposal because I brought it to them. The...when...let me give
you some of the reasons behind this, because people are saying so why are we
doing this, what's the purpose of this exercise? Well for one thing, if you were to
read a description of Rural in Chapter 205 in the State law, you're reading a
description of Haiku. You're reading mixed small lot agriculture with small
residential communities scattered with occasional commercial but all real low,
small density scale. You just, you read the thing and say well that's Haiku. You
could probably say the same thing for Kula. It's...that's Kula, because that's
what it is. Another reason is it costs this County money to force people to pretend
to be farmers, and that's what the current law does. It forces people to pretend to
be farmers. If you want to add on to your house, you have to pretend you be a
- 46 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 12, 2012

farmer, you have to have a farm plan, you have to be growing something in your
yard. And you know what, that's maybe good or not, but we're actually forcing
people to participate in an economic activity. I mean really, is that really a good
use of your resources? Have you ever done a cost analysis of how much time and
energy the Planning Department has to go through in order to enforce a State law,
it's not something you guys created, and that you guys have no control over. You
have no control over Chapter 205 at all. And that leads me to my final point
about Chapter 205 is every year there is rules and proposals at the Legislature that
could be a nightmare for the folks that actually live in these subdivisions.
Because what's being driven...205 was originally was written by the ILWU and
their friends in order to be able to maintain sugar and keep sugar on the land, and
that was the original intent. Now sugar's not on the land anymore in Oahu, and
what's really driving the State Legislature every year, it's this urge to defend the
open spaces in Central Oahu, the urge to defend the open space on the North
Shore and down the windward coast. And you have a lot of force and effect
happening there every year to create new State laws you guys have no control
over. This Legislature here has no control over that, that happens there, and it
happens by people who don't have a clue about our Rural conditions, they really
do not. And I'll give you one example, five years ago there was a bill and it was
Senate Bill 1236. Made it to the conference. Would have required that all lands
in Agricultural district be a minimum of five acres. Anything under five acres
would be nonconforming. Consider what that would do for insurance. Consider
what that would do for getting a mortgage. Consider what would happen if the
house burns down and you have to replace your nonconforming house. All kinds
of issues are raised, and that was with one element of that particular bill. It took
the concerted effort of all nine members of the Maui County delegation at the
Legislature to stop that. We brought a couple of the Legislators who were
promoting that back here about two months later and showed them around, they
had no clue we have close to 1,000 2-acre occupied Agricultural properties. They
were thinking they were defending open space on Oahu. That is out of our
control. And the longer we stay there and as long as we stay in the Ag district,
that vulnerability stays every year. One of these days they're going to get by the
goalie. Thank you. Oh, and I'd like to also note that the RAM supports
wholeheartedly the greenway proposal for Upcountry.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Members, questions for Mr. DeLeon?
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. DeLeon, for
being here. While I understand what you're talking about on, with HRS 205, the
thing that we're weighing is that when these lots were bought or when they were
made, they took a big Ag lot and made it into a small Ag. And the concern with
the County before was that we are losing ag, so that they wanted to keep ag on
those lots. How do you answer that situation now? I see where you're coming
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from but prior to this it was big Ag and we wanted to keep it when it got
subdivided.
MR. DELEON: Well the reality is most of these properties are not farmed. Most of
these properties will never be farmed, and if they were farmed, where would the
water come from? And if they were to farm, what would the market be for their
product? Right now most of the folks that testified today say they give their
product away, because there's only so much avocado this island can eat and
there's only so many oranges they can consume. I mean and that's just the reality
if you were to try to market it. I have an acre in orchard and I have to give away
my oranges because there's really not a market for oranges. I mean you can sell
avos but, you know, yeah, okay, so I'm being chuckled at because, you know, I
could spend a lot of time picking a lot of oranges and maybe not even paying for,
beginning to pay for my time for doing that. It's not an economic reality.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. DELEON: Most of the folks...and that's translated in my subdivision because I'm
probably the only guy with an acre in orchard. There's maybe 1 or 2 other folks
out of like 38 who are actually doing anything that borders on farming outside of
a lime tree and an orange tree.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. DeLeon, thank
you very much.
MR. DELEON: Thank you, ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: Audience, Chair would ask you to please...I know that sometimes we
don't like what we hear or we disagree with it or whatever, but let's be courteous.
Everybody deserves their opportunity to say what they want to say, and you'll
have, you know, get somebody else to come back and testify or write us a letter or
an e-mail or something if you want to react. But let's not, you know, participate,
it's just not how we do things here. Our next testifier is Ernest Rezents, and he'll
be followed by Courtney Bruch. Sorry, I'll get it straight sooner and when you
come up. Okay. Mr. Rezents.
MR. REZENTS: Good morning, Madam Chairman and Council members. I was here
about a week ago and I come today without any prepared text with a very heavy
heart. Today I heard a lot of testimony...I am by the way all for agriculture,
100 percent, and I encourage that you consider that in all of your deliberations.
We have lived in Makawao and we're at the intersection of Makawao Avenue and
Kealaloa Avenue. We've lived there for 50 years. We took a rambled house and
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developed it into a livable property, and it's today registered both in the State and
national as a historic house. It's taken a lot of effort. We've raised our family
there, and we used to...the kids used to walk to Makawao Town safely. In fact,
when we first got there, there was a sign out front that says horses keep off
sidewalk, as if the horses could read that. Today you rarely see a horse on
Makawao Avenue because the traffic is so horrendous. I am very much disturbed
and bothered by people saying that Piiholo should be developed as a retired
resident community. I'm all for that, all I can think of is the inadequate
infrastructure, primarily roads. I think Maui can supply water more quickly than
it can to provide wide enough roads to accommodate the increased traffic that will
occur if you have Piiholo developed. There's 50-some odd acres and how many
senior citizens can you put there? Now they're going to say they're going to be
driving midday when the traffic isn't so bad, maybe, maybe not. They also say
oh, we're going to provide a road to Haleakala Highway, but that road will go
from Piiholo across Olinda to Hanamu and then up to Haleakala Highway. But
that's going to be a road down a gulch and come up above King Kekaulike.
How easy it would be to go down to Kealaloa instead, that's my road, and
increase the traffic. Do you know that my fence has been damaged three times in
the last eight months because of traffic and inattentive driving, sudden stops, and
so forth. And numerous other accidents have occurred without damaging my
fence. The ten years prior to the last eight months no damage whatsoever. The
traffic is a nightmare. Now you take Seabury Hall, I am all for education. I know
the history of that school. When Kay Cooper lived there, she gave that property
to I think to the Episcopalian Church to develop into a school atmosphere. That
was all positive. This was to sort of the reflect the one in Waimea on the Big
Island. All positive. Now since that time the school has grown which is
expected, but now their primary exit is not on Olinda Road which is a wonderful
entry way but Kealaloa, my avenue. And they have increased enrollment, and
they used to have resident...or dormitories for students. Today I think it is all
transient, so they drive in and out to go to school, afterschool activities on
campus, and so the traffic has increased tremendously. King Kekaulike has been
developed. Those students also use Kealaloa, and parents take kids to Makawao
Elementary and to Kalama School so more traffic. It is just a nightmare. My wife
says it's time to sell and move away, and for us to do that, it breaks my heart. All
but three trees we've planted. Everything you see we did, and now to hear people
say oh, develop Piiholo, let Seabury Hall develop, the impact on us is tremendous
and I really come with a saddened heart. I know you have a big dilemma to make
your recommendation as to how this thing, it's progressed, but think about the
infrastructure. Water, it's solvable more easily than widening the road to
accommodate the traffic that you will be imposing on people. I'm a resident of
Makawao and have been for a long time. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Rezents. Members, questions for our testifier?
Mr. Rezents, before I let you go --49-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 12, 2012

MR. REZENTS: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --your point about infrastructure, I don't know if you were here earlier
when I expressed concern about while we could widen the highway on the
Pukalani side where the Triangle might go in, my concern is when you hit the
road that goes up and you hit Makawao Avenue on the Makawao side. I know
you've been involved in the discussions about widening Makawao Avenue. Can
you please just tell me a little bit, what's happened since there was that big
meeting?
MR. REZENTS: That...I'm so glad you asked that question. I totally agree that the
Makawao Avenue, Pukalani side from Haleakala Highway can be done more
easily. When you come toward the side that I live, it's a mess, and they were
proposing to do a fancy intersection at Makani. And they're going to take 23 feet
of our frontage because the other side is all nonconforming lots, and my neighbor,
Barbara there, they're going to take enough land that the road was going to be
almost up to her front door. Luckily it was set back from the highway. At one
time we had 21 acres...or not myself but other owners. So it's very hard to widen
that road. It will impact the lives of many people, and taking away like 23 feet is
tremendous. Most of the trees are gone which provide us some privacy and sound
barrier from the traffic that is day and night. So it would be very difficult to
widen the road. That's why I say water can be supplied more easily than
widening the roads to accommodate all the increase of traffic. But it's still in a
bin, it's still on the books, Gladys, to do some kind of a road widening there.
How much, I do not know. I hear pros and cons, and thank goodness the
Makawao Community Association I think are working on my behalf on that issue.
Except I disagree on other issues that they're for. But it's difficult to resolve the
road issue.
CHAIR BAISA: Well that's what makes life interesting -MR. REZENTS: I know.
CHAIR BAISA: --is that we all don't agree on everything.
MR. REZENTS: And that keeps me young and I think keeps you young as well.
CHAIR BAISA: But, you know, I'm very concerned because, you know, we have to
make decisions here, and when we talk about infrastructure, it's kind of amazing
to me that you're saying we can do water easier. But, you know, that...

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 12, 2012

MR. REZENTS: Precisely. I remember your Uncle Antoine and his horse, he would
come by and give kids rides on his horse. I forgot, Smokey I think was one of
them -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, yes.
MR. REZENTS: --and so forth. But we don't see that anymore because the traffic is
horrendous. So whatever you do, people, remember the traffic, and put yourself
in my lot there so that you can hear all the screeching of tires and be faced with
accidents. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. REZENTS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further questions for Mr. Rezents?
MR. REZENTS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for coming.
MR. REZENTS: You're very welcome. Bye now.
CHAIR BAISA: The next testifier is Courtney, and she'll be followed by--if he's
here--Mr. Katsuda, Roy Katsuda. Courtney, just come. Thank you.
MS. BRUCH: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
MS. BRUCH: Good morning. My name is Courtney Bruch.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Bruch, okay.
MS. BRUCH: I'm with Upcountry Sustainability. I also work with GMO Free Maui and
I'm also part of the Occupy Wall Street Maui group, and I'm here today
representing myself. There was so much cane smoke this morning I wasn't sure I
was going to make it but I see we're all here and I'm grateful for that. I woke up
very angry this morning about the Council members' decision to expand
Makena's Urban Growth Boundary by adding 390 acres to Makena Resort. The
yet-to-be-built Makena Resort already has 1,000 entitled units with Wailea 670
next door with entitlements for 1,150 units. Enough is enough. The community
has put so much effort over the years to preserve Makena and gradually it's
getting more and more developed. I'm very concerned and I'm also disappointed
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that developer Stanford Can who received the 390 acres to develop threatened to
sue the County Committee for putting the southern tail of Makena Resort, his
land, in preservation. Thank God the Council kept this in preservation but then
turned around and gave him another 390 acres. To me this is unacceptable. This
region is already facing infrastructure issues and all of this has an impact on our
already fragile oceans and reefs. We need to focus on becoming sustainable from
organic, non-toxic agriculture, not sending water to golf courses and new
developments for the 1 percent who might want to use this as their vacation home.
I really want to thank Councilmembers Elle Cochran, Don Couch, and Riki
Hokama for voting no. And to the Members who supported this additional 390
acres, there's no justifiable reason to add another growth area. Please reconsider
and reverse your decision to add 390 more acres to Makena Resort. And I hope
that people of Maui will really, you know, call you and come see you and talk to
you about this. Concerning Makawao, Pukalani, and Kula region, I urge you to
take heed of the recommendations by the Kula and Makawao Community
Associations. You've heard this and I'll say it again, once we develop our ag
lands, there is no going back. My largest concern for Upcountry is Ag land
conversions to Rural and the potential risk it creates for higher density growth.
As an Upcountry resident I don't want ag land to be amidst a whole bunch of half
acre and one acre Rural lots. The people that I know that live in Kula 200 that
have farms there, they grow a diverse amount of different crops. There's many
different types of citrus, bananas, figs, all kinds of garden vegetables, and I think
in our economic times, more and more people are going to really start utilizing
their agricultural land. So it's very important that we keep them. And I mean this
business that...I mean and people are selling this food at the farmers market. I
mean if you go to Kula's Farmer Market on a Saturday morning, I mean it's sold
out by 10 o'clock. So, you know, I just think for realtors, Mr. DeLeon to come up
here and say that people aren't using their land for agriculture, I feel that is false.
Please do not use Rural Growth Boundaries to try to solve the Ag tax rate
problem. That is not the purpose of growth boundaries, it is the dire consequence
of putting our real farms at risk of development. And please protect our
greenbelts. The greenbelt as indicated on the map U-1 is critical in keeping the
towns of Makawao and Pukalani separate. I am also concerned about Hui Noeau.
Please ask yourself what is the justification of adding 14 acres to the Rural
Growth Boundary there. It is very important that we protect our precious ag
lands. Thank you, Maui Council members, for your kokua.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Bruch. Members, questions for our
testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much. Our next testifier is Roy Katsuda,
and Mr. Katsuda will be followed by Tama Brandeberry...Brandeburg. Sorry,
can't read the writing well. Go ahead, Mr. Katsuda.
MR. KATSUDA: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Council members. Before I make my
remarks, I just want to thank the Council for their long deliberations on the
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budget. It was a very hard one. You win some, you lose some, but I appreciate
all the work that went in.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you.
MR. KATSUDA: My comments this morning are about Piiholo South. The senior
population is the fastest growing segment of our population here in Hawaii and in
most other places on the mainland. The demand for senior housing will only
grow. Our site up in Makawao, Hale Mahaolu Eha is right next to the post office.
We have at least a five-year wait, probably seven, and this is without active
marketing. We just don't market because it doesn't make sense to market and
somebody applies and we can't move them in. So we don't market but we have at
least a five-year wait. Parking and traffic are always going to be problems where
you have development. Just for your information, the average age at our senior
sites are about 80 years old. Many of the residents no longer have their cars.
Those that do have their cars probably go out maybe once a day, maybe not even
that. There are probably more vendors coming in to do different kinds of
maintenance operations than there are residents going in and out. Hale Mahaolu
was asked by the Piiholo South Hui if we would consider doing the affordable
senior housing for their development and we would be agreeable to that. If you
have any questions, I'll be happy to answer them.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Katsuda. Members, questions for our testifier?
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Mr. Katsuda, for being
here. Your Hale Mahaolu setup in -MR. KATSUDA: Makawao.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Makawao, how many units are there?
MR. KATSUDA: There are only 40 units.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And of those 40 units, how many people are pretty much active
driving?
MR. KATSUDA: I would say maybe 60 percent, about there, and the rest take the bus or
escort services or they catch a ride with their friends who live there. But the
residents there do not go out, you know, like three-four times a day. If they go
out once a day that's probably it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And is that indicative at all your other locations as well?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 12, 2012

MR. KATSUDA: Oh, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Same amount, about 60 percent?
MR. KATSUDA: At some of our other sites maybe even only 50 percent. But the senior
population is a different one today than it was 30 years ago. They're more active,
so they're probably more active drivers today in that population than there was
30 years ago. But still that's not a high number, and the activities are more
limited. Many prefer to walk to the center, Kaahumanu Center from Hale
Mahaolu Akahi and Elua. Walking is a big exercise, but they do drive of course
but again, not very actively, certainly not as much as you and me.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Katsuda.
CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Katsuda, for being
here. Is there some consideration in creating some affordable senior housing or,
you know, another Hale Mahaolu complex below the Longs Drugs location?
MR. KATSUDA: We are at the moment doing some due diligence on that parcel. We're
not completed with that due diligence yet. I anticipate it will take us about
another month.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Another month?
MR. KATSUDA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, because just below your consideration, the
County had purchased 4.1 acres last year to create, you know, affordable housing
not only for the seniors but for residents Upcountry. So yeah, good to hear that,
you know, it's going to take another month to purchase that other acreage above
the County's acreage.
MR. KATSUDA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And Mr. Pontanilla brought up another one for me.
Have you been involved with the discussion at the Pukalani Triangle as well
for...I mean we've heard about, a lot about senior projects. How many of those
have you been involved at least with discussions on?
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MR. KATSUDA: On the Triangle?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The Triangle, the...and -MR. KATSUDA: Well...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Piiholo South you talked about a little bit.
MR. KATSUDA: Yeah. But the Triangle, several years ago, I don't know, seven years
ago, ten years ago but not a whole lot of discussion. Elsewhere on Maui we have
some discussion going on with Hana Ranch, West Side some, and even Central
Maui. Those, my projection, those are probably seven-ten years away on at least
two of them. With Hana Ranch we're waiting for an archeological review to
return. It seems like they're quite busy at the State office.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Katsuda. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further questions for our testifier? Seeing none, Mr.
Katsuda, thank you very much for being here. You know when we heard earlier
the testimony from folks at Pukalani Superette, they were very disturbed about the
promise of senior housing, because they feel that, you know, it hasn't been
realized. And I think that, you know, just what you just mentioned about seven to
ten year ago there's discussions and seven to ten years maybe in the future. This
is what has caused this, because, you know, people really want to see senior
housing, and you've been very successful at it. So in your opinion, overall, when
are we likely to see any more Hale Mahaolu type housing? Just a good guess, I
realize we can't hold you to it.
MR. KATSUDA: Are we talking about Kula, Makawao, or...
CHAIR BAISA: Anywhere Upcountry.
MR. KATSUDA: Well just a guess but if things go well with the purchase in Kula
maybe three years.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. You know it's really important to the Upcountry...
MR. KATSUDA: Three years to move in.
CHAIR BAISA: To move in?
MR. KATSUDA: Yeah.
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CHAIR BAISA: That's...
MR. KATSUDA: I mean that...I'm taking an optimistic view.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We need some optimism. Unfortunately, you know, reality
sets in and we talk about a lot of things that don't happen, but we do know that
Hale Mahaolu is the premiere senior housing development folks. You guys have
proven, you know, that your ability to develop, run, and manage them really well.
So we get excited when we see Roy Katsuda and Hale Mahaolu involved.
MR. KATSUDA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: So thank you very, very much for coming. Any further questions?
Otherwise I'll let Mr. Katsuda go. Thank you very much.
MR. KATSUDA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Tama...and it's...I can't, I'm sorry. Is it
Brandeburg or Brandeberry? You can tell me when you get up here. Thank you.
And our next testifier is Judy Levy.
MS. BRANDEBURG: Hi, my name's Tama Brandeburg and -CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. BRANDEBURG: --I wasn't really prepared to testify, but after listening to the pros
and cons I felt it important to have another voice to, towards keeping ag lands ag.
And I live in Kula 200, we've been there for 24 years. We purchased our
property with the intent of always engaging in some agricultural operation. My
neighbors who have been there longer than I have, some of them have also
purchased their properties with the same intent, and three of my surrounding
neighbors are full-time farmers as well. I have always complied with having at
least 50 percent of our property in ag. I do consider myself a farmer, and despite
the fact that I haven't been able to support myself financially, I think there are
other considerations. And the importance of small, diversified farming should
never be overlooked. And I think as sustainable agriculture awareness has grown,
local farmers markets have grown, that there's now new connections between
local farmers and local residents. So I am not in support of changing Ag
designations to Rural. And I would like to continue to provide local, organic
vegetables for local people. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier?
Mr. Couch. Before we get into it, the Chair would like to let the Members and the
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audience know that we have three more people signed up to testify. And,
Members, with your okay I'd like to just try to complete this. Okay. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Brandeburg, for being here, and
thank you for coming up. You said you lived in Kula 200 for approximately -MS. BRANDEBURG: Twenty four years.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --24 years? And do you, I mean having been there so long, do
you know how many people are actually doing ag? I hear that there may be a lot
versus a little.
MS. BRANDEBURG: You know I cannot speak with any actual numbers, I'm here
speaking for myself. In newspaper articles you hear a lot about gentleman estates,
that is not my experience with my neighborhood.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MS. BRANDEBURG: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank you very much. Our next
testifier is Judy Levy, and she'll be followed by Wendy Conlan. Good morning.
MS. LEVY: Good morning, Gladys and our wonderful County Council. My name's
Judy Levy, I'm a businesswoman. I'm a small backyard farmer but I've been an
organic grower for many, many years. I've only been on Maui three and a half
years. It's such an honor and privilege to live here, and I was horrified to learn
that we import 85 percent of our food. That's just unbelievable when we've got
this gorgeous, gorgeous island that is rich in minerals and ability to sustain us, and
I think there's nothing more important at this time and I think we're setting an
example for the world that we be able to sustain ourselves. And I absolutely
know we have the wherewithal, we have the people willing to. I'm a big
supporter of the farmers markets, and it's true, by 10 o'clock if you're not up
there at the Kula market on Saturday morning everything is gone. And yet there's
a wonderful abundance of food and there's a wonderful abundance of people who
want to eat good organic food. So the thought of taking any of our precious ag
land to turn it into more development...I understand that people want their kids to
be able to come and live here, but, you know, Cuba is self sustaining, everybody
grows their own gardens. Why aren't we doing that? And there's more people
who are coming here who want to farm and who have the knowledge and ability
to help us be self sustaining. I think we could set a tremendous example for the
world, and I think it's doable within five to ten years that we could be totally self
sustaining with energy and definitely with wonderful organic food. We possibly
would need to access some of the land that's being, in my humble opinion, not
-57-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 12, 2012

used wisely with sugar cane growing that really isn't supporting anybody's
benefit other than a few people. So I really implore the Council to think of the
highest good of all of Maui's residents, and let's curtail the development and let's
really support our organic farmers and become self sustaining sooner than we
think. Thank you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much. Next testifier is Wendy Conlan, and she'll be followed by the last
person who signed up to testify, Greg LaGoy.
MS. CONLAN: I thank you for the opportunity to speak today. I'm in favor of Planning
Item D064 which includes the Anuhea Place Subdivision. I own a home in
Pukalani and I just retired from 30 years of teaching, 231/4 of those years here on
Maui. And so I've touched the lives of 600 children at least, so most of those
Upcountry children. And I feel strongly that if we don't make some wise
rezoning plans for the future, most of these Upcountry children will never have an
opportunity to live Upcountry. Now I've heard a lot of things today and I feel
like I'm getting an education, but as a teacher you sift, sort, and evaluate. And so
I'm in the process of doing that. And I am also a member of the church that is on
Anuhea Place, and I just want to speak for the integrity of the six families that I
know that live there. As a teacher I keep a watchful eye, and for 22 years I've had
a watchful eye on that street and what's happening there. And I feel that Rural
zoning is not a threat to the area and would actually be good for this area. And I
just, I realize these are very weighty things that you folks are dealing with here,
but I thank you again for the opportunity to speak. And I want to just say that my
prayers are with the County Council because you have a lot ahead of you. And I
would just welcome anybody to walk or to walk down or drive down Anuhea
Place to get a real picture of what's happening there. And I would invite anyone
to come to our church at Anuhea Place to really see the true picture of what is
there and what the families are doing in that area. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Our next testifier is Greg LaGoy, and following
Mr. LaGoy, we're going to take a very short recess here.
MR. LAGOY: I'm here speaking as an individual homeowner. I apologize for my voice,
it's not quite up to par. My comment is in regard to the Planning Director's letter
of 5/23, proposing to change Kula 200's designation from Ag to Rural, and I'm
acknowledging that the letter also says that it is not the intent to rezone
Agricultural subdivision lands within the boundary, meaning Kula 200, to higher
densities than is already permitted but to apply a Rural district that is reflective of
existing conditions. My concern is that this rezoning which is intended to reflect
existing conditions opens the door for a future change in how property taxes are
calculated on these lots, making it impossible for some of us who are in fact using
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the land agriculturally to continue to live there, making the area more exclusive
and reducing the incentives that do exist for keeping a little bit more of
Upcountry, Maui in agriculture, one of the stated aims of the community plan.
The current tax structure on these Ag lots already allows there to be a very large
difference in taxes between, for example, a lot with a small house and all of it in
ag that only pays a few hundred dollars a year and a neighbor with a large house
and no ag who pays over $10,000 a year. Considering that the stated intent is not
to allow a higher density here, then this proposed change in designation seems
only likely to unfairly affect those of us who have been on that land the longest
and who are least able to afford any change in the tax structure. It seems to me
that a good community planning process recognizes the long... excuse me,
recognizes the life-long investments that members of the community have made,
particularly those investments made in areas that have long since been defined,
established, and for the most part, built out. When a change is being proposed
that has potentially large ramifications for those who have made such life-long
investments, it betrays the spirit of community planning. If planners find that
some existing conditions in this Agricultural subdivision are not in the spirit of its
zoning, then find a way of dealing with the exceptions. Please find a way that
does not threaten to displace those of us who are living within the spirit of its
current zoning.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, sir. Questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much. The Chair is going to call a couple minute recess. Please do not leave
your desks. We are now in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

12:05 p.m.

RECONVENE:

12:07 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. One has to
be careful when you say a couple of minutes 'cause then we're required to watch
the clock and not start before the time is up, if you're wondering why we're
waiting. Unfortunately, we are going to have to recess this meeting and of course
we're recessing to the 14 th at 1:30. Chair was not aware that we had so many
testifiers who kind of signed up at the last minute, and the Members have a
meeting at 1:30 so they need to take their lunch break. What will happen is if you
have already testified, you will not be permitted to testify again because it's the
same meeting even though it's a different day. It is just a recess. Those who have
not had their opportunity to testify must be permitted to testify and we will make
sure that you testify in the order that you signed up. So don't worry about your
place. If there are newcomers on Thursday that sign up to testify, they will also
be permitted to testify. So that's the situation.
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The Chair would like to thank everybody who came today. We appreciate all the
testimony and all the kokua, and we'll see you on Thursday. Members, thank you
for coming in. I appreciate it. And, Staff and Administration, thank you. This
meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS: 12:09 p.m.
APPROVED:
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